

**TRANSITION 2020-2021** 

# Executive Actions to Restore Integrity and Accountability in Government

By Martha Kinsella, Rudy Mehrbani, Wendy Weiser, Elizabeth Goitein, and Daniel I. Weiner With a foreword by Michael Waldman

**UPDATED OCTOBER 6, 2020** 

# **Table of Contents**

Foreword	
Introduction5	
I.	Rule of Law6
	Proposal 1: The president should issue an executive order establishing clear standards for White House communications with law enforcement agencies
	Proposal 2: The president should issue a memorandum to the Department of Justice affirming that special counsels may be removed only for cause <b>6</b>
	Proposal 3: The president should issue a memorandum laying out standards ensuring that inspectors general are insulated from political pressure <b>7</b>
	Proposal 4: The president should issue an executive order directing the DOJ to report to Congress on the bases for pardons and clemency orders for the president's associates
II. Ethics in Government	
	Proposal 5: The president should issue an executive order concerning ethics enforcement by the Office of Government Ethics
	Proposal 6: The president should issue a memorandum to the Internal Revenue Service and White House staff committing to disclose tax returns on an annual basis
	Proposal 7: The president should issue an executive order requiring an ethics pledge from executive branch appointees
III. Scientific Integrity	
	Proposal 8: The president should issue a memorandum requiring agencies to adhere to robust scientific integrity standards
	Proposal 9: The president should issue a memorandum requiring completed government research to be publicly accessible, with protections against suppression and removal from public access
	Proposal 10: The president should issue an executive order requiring disclosure of the expert regulatory analysis that underlies agency rulemaking as well as substantive alterations made by political officials
	Proposal 11: The president should issue an executive order to restore high-quality science advisory committees

# ABOUT THE BRENNAN CENTER FOR JUSTICE

The Brennan Center for Justice at NYU School of Law is a nonpartisan law and policy institute that works to reform, revitalize — and when necessary defend — our country's systems of democracy and justice. The Brennan Center is dedicated to protecting the rule of law and the values of constitutional democracy. We focus on voting rights, campaign finance reform, ending mass incarceration, and preserving our liberties while also maintaining our national security. Part think tank, part advocacy group, part cuttingedge communications hub, we start with rigorous research. We craft innovative policies. And we fight for them — in Congress and the states, in the courts, and in the court of public opinion.

# STAY CONNECTED TO THE BRENNAN CENTER

Visit our website at www.brennancenter.org

© 2020. This paper is covered by the <u>Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs</u> license. It may be reproduced in its entirety as long as the Brennan Center for Justice at NYU School of Law is credited, a link to the Center's web pages is provided, and no charge is imposed. The paper may not be reproduced in part or in altered form, or if a fee is charged, without the Center's permission. Please let the Center know if you reprint.

# Table of Contents contd.

IV. A	ccountable and Qualified Government Officials16
the in	oposal 12: The president should issue a memorandum to agency heads and e White House Presidential Personnel Office committing to filling vacancies positions requiring Senate confirmation and increasing transparency about mpliance with the Federal Vacancies Reform Act
WI	oposal 13: The president should issue a memorandum directing the nite House Presidential Personnel Office to adopt a tiered background vestigation system for nominees
	oposal 14: The president should issue a memorandum directing White buse personnel to follow the anti-nepotism statute
	oposal 15: The president should issue a memorandum that lays out reforms the White House security clearance process
V. Co	ongress's Role as a Coequal Branch
Со	oposal 16: The president should issue a memorandum pledging to respect ongress's intent and oversight role in the use of national emergency clarations
	oposal 17: The president should issue a memorandum establishing inciples and practices for the disclosure of information to Congress <b>19</b>
VI. C	Campaign Finance
	oposal 18: The president should issue an executive order requiring sclosure of political spending by government contractors
	oposal 19: The president-elect should adopt reasonable limits on inaugural mmittee donations
ad	oposal 20: The president should issue an executive order creating an visory panel to select qualified nominees for the Federal Election ommission
VII. V	Voting and Elections
of	oposal 21: The president should issue a directive to the National Institute Standards and Technology to create a cybersecurity framework elections
	oposal 22: The president should direct federal agencies to accept signation as National Voter Registration Act agencies
Ends	notes 25

## ABOUT THE BRENNAN CENTER'S DEMOCRACY PROGRAM

The Brennan Center's Democracy Program encourages broad citizen participation by promoting voting and campaign finance reform. We work to secure fair courts and to advance a First Amendment jurisprudence that puts the rights of citizens — not special interests — at the center of our democracy. We collaborate with grassroots groups, advocacy organizations, and government officials to eliminate the obstacles to an effective democracy.

## **ABOUT THE BRENNAN CENTER'S** LIBERTY AND NATIONAL SECURITY PROGRAM

The Brennan Center's Liberty and National Security Program works to advance effective national security policies that respect constitutional values and the rule of law, using research, innovative policy recommendations, litigation, and public advocacy. The program focuses on reining in excessive government secrecy, ensuring that counterterrorism authorities are narrowly targeted to the terrorist threat, and securing adequate oversight and accountability mechanisms.

# **Foreword**

merican democracy urgently needs renewal. In the coming years, one of the great issues facing the country will be the presidency itself. A half century ago, in the wake of Watergate and Vietnam, laws and rules aimed to check the "Imperial Presidency." Over the decades those limits eroded and then were finally cast off. The past three years have seen a refusal to honor oversight and a politicization of the executive branch. The president insists the Constitution gives him "the right to do whatever I want." The abuse of power in Lafayette Park this summer was just the most visible, and most violent, example of shattered norms.

In this time of reckoning, a great task must be to reset the system of checks and balances and once again restore the presidency to its rightful place.

This volume includes the first set of recommendations for executive actions from the Brennan Center for Justice at NYU School of Law. These focus on enhancing ethics, transparency, and accountability; curbing political influence in law enforcement; enhancing the role of expertise and science throughout government; empowering congressional oversight; and preventing improper uses of emergency powers.

Congress must do its part to play its constitutional role. Courts, too, must step up.

But the president can lead, displaying what Alexander Hamilton called "energy in the executive," this time not to grossly expand presidential power but to restore the office to its rightful role.

We the people have a duty as well: to insist that our leaders commit to the Constitution and make renewal of our democracy not just one issue among many but also a central task for our nation.

Michael Waldman President Brennan Center for Justice

# Introduction

ur democracy is at a critical juncture. The Covid-19 pandemic has urgently underscored the need for a federal government that can focus on the public interest, is staffed by qualified professionals, and values expertise. Anything less will cost lives and put the nation's recovery at risk.

Even before the pandemic hit, the guardrails that for much of our history ensured an honest, effective federal government had been gravely weakened. There is no question that the norms and practices ensuring ethical governance and the rule of law have degraded substantially. Federal officials have increasingly abused their power by using law enforcement for political purposes, leveraging their positions for financial gain, undermining the role of objective science and research in policymaking, and appointing unqualified candidates to key government posts. Meanwhile, widespread voter suppression, foreign interference, the explosion of money in politics, and the weakening of Congress's role as a check on the executive branch have undermined many Americans' faith in our elections and political system — even before the pandemic posed new voting challenges.2

A bipartisan task force of former senior government officials convened by the Brennan Center for Justice has proposed a comprehensive legislative agenda to restore the checks that previously constrained executive action and prevented abuses of executive power. Even more significant, as their first order of business after retaking the House of Representatives on a strong reform platform, congressional Democrats last year introduced and passed a landmark pair of bills to fix our democracy and give every American a voice: H.R. 1, the For the People Act, and H.R. 4, the Voting Rights Advancement Act. And this fall, they introduced the Protecting Our Democracy Act, a legislative package designed to rein in abuse of executive

While legislation is undoubtedly needed, the next president doesn't have to wait for Capitol Hill to begin fixing the system. This report proposes 22 executive actions executive orders, memoranda, and other directives<sup>3</sup> that would restore the integrity of government and strengthen our democracy. All are squarely within the president's authority.

To rebuild the guardrails that prevent the abuse of executive power, the president should issue orders and directives focusing on five areas: preventing improper political interference in law enforcement, strengthening ethics and conflict-of-interest rules, supporting the integrity of science and research in policymaking, promoting the appointment of qualified executive branch officials, and respecting Congress's role as a coequal branch of government. In each of these areas, Democratic and Republican administrations alike have recognized constraints, but as recent abuses show, the unwritten norms of conduct that previously ensured integrity in government can too easily be cast aside. Formal written rules are needed.

And to make our elections fairer, the president should issue orders and directives focusing on three additional areas: shoring up campaign finance enforcement and other safeguards, bolstering election security, and expanding access to the voter rolls.

Together, the actions detailed in this report would signal a clear break from the abuses of the recent past and would be a significant step toward restoring faith in American democracy. By highlighting the urgency of these issues, they could also help weaken the gridlock that so often plagues Congress.

There is plenty of precedent for executive actions of this sort.4 Many of these actions track the approach taken in legislation introduced in Congress in recent years or in the legislative recommendations of the Brennan Center's bipartisan task force.

The pandemic will eventually be overcome, but these realities will remain: All Americans, regardless of political orientation, want government officials to put the public interest ahead of their own political or personal gain. And all Americans want their voices and their votes to count. The next president has the power to move swiftly toward those goals.

# I. Rule of Law

# **Proposal 1:** The president should issue an executive order establishing clear standards for White House communications with law enforcement agencies.

## THE PROBLEM:

Respect for the rule of law is a foundational principle of the American system of government. That's why every administration that has come since President Richard Nixon's "Saturday Night Massacre" has adopted a "limited contacts" policy that dictates which White House officials may communicate with Department of Justice (DOJ) personnel about active proceedings and how they may do so.5 The goal is to ensure arm's-length dealings between senior political officials and career law enforcement personnel, thereby constraining political interference in law enforcement. But the current White House has not followed its limited contacts policy, which has made it easier to improperly use the federal law enforcement apparatus against personal and political adversaries.6 For instance, the president's then Chief of Staff Reince Priebus had contacts with the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) as part of the White House's effort to influence the DOJ's investigation into Russia's interference in the 2016 election through direct communications with people handling the matter.7

Other administrations have also committed violations in this area. President George W. Bush's administration dramatically relaxed its limited contacts policy, allowing more than 800 political officials to have contact with law enforcement personnel.8 This contributed to the U.S. attorney firings scandal, in which several U.S. attorneys were improperly dismissed for a perceived reluctance to advance the administration's political goals.9

## **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue an executive order requiring the White House, the DOJ, and other law enforcement agencies to create robust limited contacts policies and publish them.<sup>10</sup> The policies should designate White House and agency officials who are authorized to communicate about specific enforcement matters undertaken by the DOJ and other law enforcement agencies. Publication of the policies would enable Congress to conduct oversight and address deficiencies.11

The executive order should also require law enforcement agencies to maintain a log of contacts or communications with the White House about individual cases or investigations - including communications about litigants, subjects, targets, and witnesses - that details the people involved in the communication and the matter discussed.12 There should be exceptions to the requirement to log contacts for those that are routine and necessary, such as contacts in which the White House seeks legal advice, those relating to a matter in which the United States is a defendant, and other ordinary contacts that do not concern specific cases or investigations.13

There is existing support in Congress for this approach. The Security from Political Interference in Justice Act, introduced last summer, would require the executive branch to publicly disclose its contacts policy and regularly submit reports to Congress on any inappropriate communications.

# **Proposal 2:** The president should issue a memorandum to the Department of Justice affirming that special counsels may be removed only for cause.

## THE PROBLEM:

Special counsels are typically appointed to handle the most politically sensitive cases, often including probes of the president or other top government officials. As a result, attempts or threats to fire a special counsel which by their nature seek to influence investigative outcomes — do particular damage to the goal of unbiased law enforcement.

President Trump tried to fire Special Counsel Robert Mueller during his investigation into Russian interference in the 2016 election, backing off only when the White House counsel threatened to quit.14 The effort to fire Mueller flew in the face of DOJ regulations, which specify that special counsels may be removed only for "misconduct, dereliction of duty, incapacity, conflict of interest, or for good cause."15 Before Trump, President Nixon committed similar abuses in seeking to fire the special prosecutor probing the Watergate scandal. The Department of Justice's move to drop charges against President Trump's former national security adviser, Michael Flynn, who pleaded guilty to lying to the FBI during Special Counsel Robert Mueller's investigation,16 and the president's continued meddling in politically sensitive prosecutions — including by firing the U.S. attorney for the Southern District of New York, whose office is investigating matters involving the president and his close associates — underscore the continuing need to ensure that such investigations are insulated from political pressure.<sup>17</sup>

## **NEEDED ACTION:**

The next president should issue a memorandum affirming that special counsels are not to be removed without cause.<sup>18</sup> This would buttress the existing DOJ regulations in this area. The Special Counsel Independence and Integrity Act, introduced in the Senate in 2018, takes the same approach, establishing for-cause removal protection for special counsels.19

# **Proposal 3:** The president should issue a memorandum laying out standards ensuring that inspectors general are insulated from political pressure.

## THE PROBLEM:

Inspectors general are executive branch watchdogs charged with investigating waste, fraud, and abuse. By law, the president is required to communicate in writing the reasons for the removal of an inspector general to both houses of Congress 30 days before the removal.<sup>20</sup> Notwithstanding statutory protections to maintain the independence of inspectors general, the president has attacked and removed several of them in apparent retaliation for their scrutiny of alleged misconduct by senior government officials, including himself. He fired the intelligence community inspector general, who had notified Congress about the whistleblower complaint that formed the basis of the president's impeachment.<sup>21</sup> More recently, he fired the State Department's inspector general at the recommendation of the secretary of state, whom the inspector general was investigating for allegedly having a staffer perform personal errands for him. The president provided only a vague explanation — that he had lost confidence in the inspector general — and replaced him with an ambassador who has close ties to Vice President Pence.22

The president has also thwarted inspector generals' scrutiny of his administration's response to the Covid-19 pandemic. He demoted the inspector general charged with overseeing the administration of the \$2 trillion coronavirus stimulus package and then nominated a lawyer from the White House Counsel's Office to serve as an inspector general to oversee the spending of \$500 billion in stimulus funds at the Treasury Department.<sup>23</sup> And when the acting inspector general for the Department of Health and Human Services released a report showing widespread shortages of personal protective equipment and Covid-19 testing kits in hospitals, President Trump claimed the report was a "fake dossier" and accused its author of disloyalty. The president subsequently nominated a permanent inspector general to take her place.24

Trump is not the first president to receive criticism for his treatment of inspectors general. President Ronald Reagan fired all of the inspectors general that President Jimmy Carter had appointed. Faced with political backlash from Congress, he eventually reappointed several of them.<sup>25</sup> Presidents George W. Bush and Barack Obama caused controversy when they removed inspectors general.26 But Trump's blatant assaults on independent executive branch oversight are unprecedented and underscore the importance of insulating inspectors general from political pressure.

## **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue a memorandum establishing standards and procedures for the selection and, when necessary, removal of inspectors general. These standards should demonstrate a commitment to these watchdogs' independence. At a minimum, the memorandum should lay out qualifications for inspector general candidates, to ensure that skilled, experienced, nonpartisan officials serve in these roles. It should express the president's commitment to expeditiously nominate inspector general candidates when vacancies arise and to appoint only career officials from executive branch inspector general offices to serve as acting inspectors general. The memorandum should also articulate how, if it is necessary to remove an inspector general, the president will comply with the statutory requirement to provide advance written justification to both houses of Congress.

# **Proposal 4:** The president should issue an executive order directing the DOJ to report to Congress on the bases for pardons and clemency orders for the president's associates.

## THE PROBLEM:

The president's pardon power serves to ensure that "inflexible adherence" to the law does not itself become a source of injustice.<sup>27</sup> Presidents have also used pardons to heal national wounds, as when President Gerald Ford pardoned President Nixon.<sup>28</sup> Recent presidents have increasingly used their pardon power in ways that undermine, rather than advance, these goals. President Trump has pardoned political allies.<sup>29</sup> He also considered pardoning two former campaign aides — Paul Manafort and Michael Flynn — which would have likely persuaded them not to testify, thereby reducing Trump's own criminal liability.30 This is a particularly dangerous use of the pardon power.

Other recent presidents have pardoned donors and benefactors, such as when President Bill Clinton pardoned financier Marc Rich.31 President George W. Bush likewise pardoned real estate developer Isaac Toussie, though he immediately rescinded the pardon following press reports that Toussie's father had donated tens of thousands of dollars to Republicans.32 There have also been acts of clemency for former colleagues, like Bush's commutation of the prison sentence of Vice President Dick Cheney's chief of staff, Scooter Libby, and President George H. W. Bush's pardons of officials involved in the Iran-Contra affair.33 Two presidents have even considered pardoning

themselves — a blatant affront to the principle that no one is above the law. In 1974 President Nixon explored the idea before resigning over Watergate.34 And President Trump has asserted an "absolute right" to pardon himself.35 These uses of the pardon power create the impression of a separate set of rules for the powerful and well connected.

#### **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue a memorandum directing the DOJ to send detailed reports to Congress about pardons and clemencies in cases in which the recipient has had a personal, professional, or financial relationship with the president or one of the president's family members or business associates. The reports should explain how the administration considered the factors that the DOJ's Office of the Pardon Attorney has developed in evaluating the pardon or clemency application.<sup>36</sup> This would make the public confident that the pardon power is being used to further justice and for other public purposes. And if the president were to flout the reporting requirement, it would give Congress an avenue to demand an explanation for the deviation from standard practice.

The memorandum should also reaffirm the opinion of the DOJ's Office of Legal Counsel that a president cannot issue a self-pardon.37

There is ample support and precedent for greater transparency in the pardon process.38 From 1885 to 1932, presidents submitted reports to Congress about pardons and clemencies they granted. These reports included an explanation for the grants, as well as whether there was disagreement between the president and the pardon attorney or the attorney general in their assessment of the applications, and whether the applications went through normal channels.<sup>39</sup> Governors in 14 states are required to provide reasons for pardons they issue.<sup>40</sup> Legislation has been introduced in Congress recently that aims to increase the transparency and prevent abuse of the pardon power.41

# II. Ethics in Government

# Proposal 5: The president should issue an executive order concerning ethics enforcement by the Office of Government Ethics.

A. The president's executive order should confirm that OGE rules apply to White House staff and should require ethics waivers to be shared with OGE.

#### THE PROBLEM:

For nearly 40 years after the creation of the Office of Government Ethics (OGE) in 1978, White House staff in both Republican and Democratic administrations complied with OGE's ethics rules aimed at avoiding conflicts of interest and ethics violations in the federal government. The assumption was always that these rules applied to the White House; in fact, former OGE Director Walter Shaub opined that they do.42

That changed shortly after President Trump took office. When presidential counselor Kellyanne Conway urged television viewers to purchase Ivanka Trump-branded products, then OGE Director Shaub recommended disciplinary action. In response, then Deputy White House Counsel Stefan Passantino asserted that many OGE regulations did not apply to employees of the Executive Office of the President.<sup>43</sup> Shaub characterized this assertion as "extraordinary" and "incorrect."44

## **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue an executive order clarifying that OGE's regulations apply to White House staff. The president should implement additional measures to ensure White House officials' accountability in the administration of ethics rules. The White House is permitted to issue waivers that exempt officials from certain ethics rules. While it may be in the country's best interest to grant waivers in certain cases, excessive use of waivers can thwart the purpose of these rules. The president's executive order should contain a requirement that a written copy of every waiver of more than de minimis conflicts be transmitted to OGE within 30 days of issuance. This effort to increase transparency and OGE oversight of the process will deter misuse of ethics waivers.

H.R. 1, the landmark democracy reform bill, would accomplish similar goals by strengthening OGE and establishing transparency requirements to ensure that all issued ethics waivers are made available to OGE and the public.

# B. The president's executive order should notify OGE that the president and vice president will comply with conflict-of-interest

#### THE PROBLEM:

Before the Trump administration, presidents voluntarily complied with conflict-of-interest law, which does not apply to them. President Trump has instead chosen to keep control of his personal business interests while in office.45 This has raised numerous questions about the president's policy decisions. To give a recent example, the fact that the president owns a stake in a pharmaceutical company that manufactures a malaria drug he has touted as a treatment for Covid-19, despite a lack evidence to support this claim, calls into question his motivation for promoting this drug.46

## **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president's executive order should include a statement that the president and the vice president will comply with conflict-of-interest law and should direct OGE to assist with their compliance.<sup>47</sup> This will ensure that the immense powers of the president are not wielded for personal benefit and that conflicts of interest do not undermine public confidence in the administration's decision-making. The executive order should reaffirm the president's commitment to divesting from conflicting assets and to maintaining holdings in either nonconflicting assets or a qualified blind trust. The memorandum should also set forth situations in which divestment is not necessary, including for conflicts arising from the president's role in proposing, signing, or vetoing legislation and the vice president's role in presiding over and casting tie-breaking votes in the Senate.

This type of reform is also the subject of pending legislation that has passed the House of Representatives: H.R. 1 would require the president and vice president to divest from financial interests that pose conflicts of interest.

# C. The president's executive order should contain a commitment to remove OGE's director only for cause.

#### THE PROBLEM:

Although there is strong bipartisan precedent for appointing nonpartisan experts rather than political allies to the position of OGE director, there is no law barring the firing of a director by a president angered by OGE investigations into the administration.<sup>48</sup> In light of other politicized firings carried out during the current administration and previous ones, it is not hard to imagine this occurring. Indeed, in a sign of the tension that can develop between an OGE director and an administration, Walter Shaub resigned from the post after efforts by the Trump administration to limit his authority, as well as groundless accusations against him of political bias from the president's allies.49

#### **NEEDED ACTION:**

To bolster OGE's independence and ability to enforce federal ethics rules, the president's executive order should include a commitment that the OGE director will not be removed from office except for cause.

Congress and the courts have recognized the need for the leaders of other watchdog agencies, such as the Securities and Exchange Commission and the Federal Election Commission, to be insulated from political pressure.<sup>50</sup> And H.R. I contains a provision that would strengthen the role of the OGE director.51

# **Proposal 6:** The president should issue a memorandum to the Internal Revenue **Service and White House** staff committing to disclose tax returns on an annual basis.

## THE PROBLEM:

Before Trump, every sitting president since Nixon had voluntarily disclosed his tax returns.<sup>52</sup> Trump has refused to honor this long-standing presidential practice and has fought legal efforts to obtain the documents.53

Tax return disclosure is important because it deters the president from taking advantage of the numerous opportunities to profit from his office. This is a particular threat in Trump's case because, departing from past presidential practice, he has held on to his stake in his global business empire. In addition, tax return disclosure confirms that presidents pay their fair share in taxes and do not exert undue influence on the Internal Revenue Service (IRS).54 Finally, tax return disclosure is an important symbol of a commitment to transparency and the principle that no one is above the law.

## **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue a memorandum to the IRS stating the president's and vice president's commitment to annually disclose their personal tax returns and the tax returns of any privately held businesses in which they have a controlling interest. The memorandum should direct White House staff to post the returns on the White House's website. The memorandum should also include a commitment from the president and vice president to comply with IRS requests and procedures relating to the mandatory annual audit of their taxes.55

Tax return disclosure has supporters across the political spectrum.<sup>56</sup> The bipartisan Presidential Tax Transparency Act of 2017 and H.R. I would both require the president and vice president to disclose their tax returns for the 10 most recent taxable years.

# Proposal 7: The president should issue an executive order requiring an ethics pledge from executive branch appointees.

## THE PROBLEM:

Every president since John F. Kennedy has issued an ethics executive order or memorandum to establish standards of ethical conduct for executive branch appointees.<sup>57</sup> The orders aim to reduce private sector influence on government activities by, among other things, placing restrictions on lobbyists entering government and appointees leaving government to lobby.58 But several scandals in the Trump administration have raised questions about the extent to which Trump's ethics order is being followed. For instance, a political appointee at the National Labor Relations Board issued a decision in a major case about unfair labor practices, changing precedent on the issue, even though his former law firm had represented an employer in the original ruling.<sup>59</sup> And the Interior Department's inspector general is investigating whether six Trump appointees at the department discussed policy matters with their former employers or clients.<sup>60</sup>

In addition, the lack of standards in President Trump's order for the issuance of ethics waivers has made the waiver process susceptible to abuse. 61 The president issued around the same number of waivers to White House staff in the first four months of his administration as President Obama did during his entire eight years in office, one study found.<sup>62</sup> The Trump administration also drew criticism from the then director of OGE by issuing ethics waivers in secret.<sup>63</sup> As a result, 281 lobbyists are reported to have served in government during the first

two years of the Trump administration — four times more than the number who served during the first six years of the Obama administration.64

## **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue a robust executive order requiring executive branch appointees to sign an ethics pledge at the time of their appointment. The order should bar appointees from accepting gifts from lobbyists while in office and participating in matters involving parties that are directly or substantially related to their former employers and clients. In addition, to slow the revolving door between government service and the private sector, especially lobbying, the ethics pledge should include standards for when and how lobbyists can come into government service, as well as for the issuance of ethics waivers. The pledge should require appointees who leave government service to abide by agency-specific post-employment restrictions on communications with their former agencies for two years. And appointees leaving government to lobby should be barred from lobbying government officials for the remainder of the administration in which they served.

Recognizing that it sometimes benefits the country for the president to appoint people despite conflicts of interest, the ethics executive order should outline circumstances under which its requirements can be waived. The waivers should be made in writing, and OGE should publish an annual list of appointees who have received waivers. The establishment of criteria for the issuance of waivers, as well as the recording and publication of their issuance, will build accountability into the waiver process.

Past administrations have implemented many of the elements outlined above. Several recent executive orders have required appointees to sign ethics pledges as a condition of their employment and have included provisions to reduce private sector influence on government activities. 65 For instance, several have banned gifts from lobbyists, placed restrictions on lobbyists entering government and appointees leaving government to lobby, and barred appointees from representing foreign principals upon leaving office.66 President Obama's ethics order required that OGE publish an annual report about the order's administration and a list of appointees entering and exiting public service who received waivers from the pledge's requirements. It also included a consistent standard for issuing waivers.<sup>67</sup>

So essential are presidential ethics pledges to supporting ethical conduct that both houses of Congress recently passed, and the president signed, the Presidential Transition Enhancement Act, which mandates the practice for members of presidential transition teams.<sup>68</sup>

# **III. Scientific Integrity**

# **Proposal 8:** The president should issue a memorandum requiring agencies to adhere to robust scientific integrity standards.

A. The president's memorandum should articulate scientific integrity standards for agencies to follow.

#### THE PROBLEM:

There has been a serious erosion of scientific integrity in government in recent years. As has been well documented, examples abound from multiple administrations and include instances of political officials suppressing scientific reports and retaliating against researchers whose analyses are politically inconvenient.<sup>69</sup> The issue is coming to a head during the Covid-19 pandemic. The current administration's response to the health crisis has revealed a shocking disregard for government experts' advice. For instance, the vice president — who has a track record of putting ideology above people's health — vets all statements from federal health officials about the disease.70 The administration also reportedly required Covid-19 meetings to be treated as classified, further restricting government scientists' ability to advise the public about the disease.71 White House officials excised from a Covid-19 plan health experts' recommendation that elderly and physically infirm people avoid air travel.<sup>72</sup> And there are reports of administration officials retaliating against government workers who raise concerns about the government's handling of the crisis.73

As has become painfully obvious in the last few months, scientific integrity matters because government decision-making based on unbiased scientific and technical research keeps us safe and healthy. When science is suppressed or manipulated, it can have grave economic, environmental, and health consequences.

## **NEEDED ACTION:**

The next president should issue a memorandum requiring agencies to establish and adhere to robust scientific integrity standards, which must include, at a minimum,

 the right of agency scientists to review content released publicly in their names or that significantly

- relies on their work as government scientists, so that they can respond to changes to, or inaccurate representations of, their work;
- a clear, consistent, and predictable procedure for agency approval of government scientists' publications, presentations, and participation in scientific conferences;
- a procedure for handling disagreements about scientific methods and conclusions;
- designation of nonpolitical agency officials with relevant scientific expertise to monitor and support scientific integrity; and
- routine scientific integrity training for all relevant agency personnel.

There is precedent for this. Under President George W. Bush, a spate of incidents occurred in which political officials censored scientists' work and ordered experts to change their analyses to justify the administration's policy objectives.74 In response, President Obama issued a memorandum calling for the maintenance of "the highest level of integrity in all aspects of the executive branch's involvement with scientific and technological processes."75 By the end of his administration, at least 24 federal agencies had scientific integrity policies.76 These policies have provided an avenue for addressing scientific integrity issues during the current administration. For instance, during the "Sharpiegate" episode, President Trump falsely claimed that a hurricane would hit Alabama.77 This set off a chain of events in which the secretary of commerce reportedly threatened to fire top National Oceanographic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) officials if they did not repudiate a statement from the National Weather Service about the hurricane's actual trajectory.<sup>78</sup> In response, NOAA's acting chief scientist immediately announced that he was "pursuing the potential violations" of the agency's scientific integrity policy.<sup>79</sup>

Bipartisan momentum is building in Congress to codify scientific integrity standards and procedures. The Scientific Integrity Act, introduced in March 2019, was voted out of the House Science Committee with robust bipartisan support, has cosponsors from both parties, and passed the House of Representatives as part of the Heroes Act.80

B. The president's memorandum should direct agencies to publish policies that regulate contacts between political officials and career researchers during critical stages in regulatory development and the preparation of scientific reports for Congress and the public.

## THE PROBLEM:

The vice president's vetting of health officials' statements during the Covid-19 pandemic illustrates the potential for political officials to interfere with government scientists' advice. In a pattern predating the pandemic, senior officials have pressured researchers to alter or suppress their conclusions in order to create a false narrative of support for the administration's political agenda. To give one example among many, aides to the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) administrator directed agency researchers to alter the conclusion of their study of the economic benefits of protecting wetlands from pollution.81

## **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president's scientific integrity memorandum should require agencies to ensure that political officials do not exert improper influence over career subject-matter experts. To that end, this memorandum should direct agencies to publish policies that lay out when and how political officials can communicate with career researchers about substantive research issues during the technical stages of regulatory development and the preparation of scientific reports for Congress and the public. Agencies should be required to maintain and publish a log of such contacts between political officials and career

Some administrations have adopted policies that limit White House contacts with agencies about pending regulatory matters.82 And some agencies require disclosure of communications by the White House in the rulemaking record if they are of substantial significance and clearly intended to affect the ultimate decision.83

C. The president's memorandum should prohibit manipulation and suppression of government research, as well as discrimination and retaliation against government researchers on the basis of their scientific conclusions.

#### THE PROBLEM:

In recent years, government research has increasingly been subjected to manipulation and suppression for improper reasons, and those who perform that research have increasingly faced retaliation for their politically inconvenient work.84 Recent episodes of alleged retaliation against federal workers who have raised concerns about the government's handling of the Covid-19 crisis underscore the danger that such misconduct poses to our health and safety. That is why the president should mandate that politically motivated manipulation and suppression of government research, as well as discrimination and retaliation against government researchers on the basis of their scientific conclusions, will not be tolerated.

#### **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president's scientific integrity memorandum should establish an executive branch-wide prohibition on this misconduct and require agencies to establish procedures to investigate allegations and remedy wrongdoing.

The executive branch has taken similar measures before. Many scientific integrity policies lay out agency procedures to address this misconduct.85 Analogously, in 2000 the White House Office of Science and Technology Policy (OSTP) issued the Federal Policy on Research Misconduct, which lays out standards for agency mechanisms to address fabrication and falsification in federally funded scientific research.86 And the Scientific Integrity Act would prohibit this type of misconduct.87

# **Proposal 9:** The president should issue a memorandum requiring completed government research to be publicly accessible, with protections against suppression and removal from public access.

## THE PROBLEM:

The Trump administration has restricted public access to politically inconvenient government research and data by slow-walking it, removing it from public view, and suppressing it outright. Early in the Covid-19 crisis, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention removed from public access data about the number of Americans who had been tested for and died of the disease.88 This fits into a pattern that predates the current emergency. For instance, the Treasury Department removed from its website an economic analysis that undercut the administration's claims that reducing the corporate tax rate would primarily benefit workers.89 Department of Agriculture officials withheld a news release about a groundbreaking discovery that rice loses vitamins in a carbon-rich environment — a potentially serious consequence of climate change for the 600 million people worldwide whose diet consists mostly of rice - and sought to prevent dissemination of the research.90 And White House and EPA officials suppressed a report about toxic chemicals after a White House official warned that releasing it would be "a public relations nightmare."91

Withholding or removing completed taxpayer-funded research and data from public access hinders scientific progress and puts the health of the American people, the environment, and the economy at risk. Further, by suppressing critical economic, agricultural, epidemiological, and ecological data, political officials can manipulate public support for their policies and avoid responsibility for negative consequences.

## **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue a memorandum requiring agencies to establish standard procedures for the collection and prompt online disclosure of data and completed, peer-reviewed research.<sup>92</sup> To deter government officials from withholding valuable research that may be politically inconvenient, the memorandum should direct agencies to clearly delineate standards for withholding government-funded research and data and record the reasons

for withholding specific research products. To address politically motivated removal of scientific research and data from public access, the memorandum should also require agencies to develop standards for revising federal websites, as well as for removing public access to research.

There have been several recent efforts to ensure public access to government research. During the Obama administration, federal agencies were required to create public access plans to proactively make available government-generated scientific data and peer-reviewed, published research.93 However, a November 2019 Government Accountability Office report found that fewer than half of the agencies required to establish public access plans had done so.94 Recently enacted legislation requires government data assets to be made publicly available in electronic form.95 And legislation that would mandate the timely release of government research has been introduced with bipartisan cosponsorship in the last several Congresses.96

**Proposal 10:** The president should issue an executive order requiring disclosure of the expert regulatory analysis that underlies agency rulemaking, as well as substantive alterations made by political officials.

## THE PROBLEM:

Political officials have increasingly altered or suppressed career experts' analyses of proposed regulations in order to hide politically inconvenient facts about the consequences of their policy decisions. For instance, when career employees at the Department of Labor produced an economic analysis showing that a proposed "tip pooling" rule would cause restaurant workers to lose billions of dollars in wages, senior department staff ordered them to revise the analysis to support the Trump administration's agenda.97 When even the revised economic analysis showed that the proposal would have negative economic consequences, senior political staff reportedly suppressed the analysis and pushed ahead with their policy agenda.98

## **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue an executive order requiring

agencies to publish the nonpolitical expert analysis underlying regulatory actions as part of the administrative record. The order should also require that substantive alterations of the regulatory analysis that are made by or at the suggestion of political officials be published in the administrative record, along with an explanation of the changes made to the analysis.

President Clinton issued an order requiring disclosure of proposed rules that agencies submit to the White House, as well as changes made there.99 The order proposed here would modestly extend those transparency requirements. The Scientific Integrity Act contains provisions that would guard against censorship of government research and strengthen the integrity of the policymaking process.100

# **Proposal 11:** The president should issue an executive order to restore high-quality science advisory committees.

#### THE PROBLEM:

Federal policy benefits from the knowledge of subject-matter experts not only within but also outside the government. For this reason, hundreds of advisory committees have been created — by either statute or agency leaders — to provide expert advice to policymakers. But increasingly, political interference has threatened these committees. During the current administration, committee vacancies have not been filled, and several committees have not met, in violation of their charters.<sup>101</sup> Perhaps more troubling, agency officials have dismissed subject-matter experts from committees and filled their seats with replacements only from Republican state governments and representatives from regulated industries.102 Several of these new appointees hold views outside the scientific mainstream on topics such as climate change and the health effects of exposure to toxic chemicals.<sup>103</sup> In addition, the EPA has banned agency grant recipients from serving on advisory committees, depriving itself of expert input.<sup>104</sup> And President Trump issued an executive order requiring executive branch departments and agencies to reduce the number of advisory committees by one-third in less than four months and imposing an arbitrary government-wide cap of 350 non-statutorily-required advisory committees. 105 As a result of this assault on advisory committees, many agencies either do not receive any independent science advice or receive advice skewed in favor of political leaders' agendas or the interests of regulated industries.

#### **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue an executive order that lays out procedures, consistent with the requirements of the Federal Advisory Committee Act (FACA), to ensure that science advisory committees fulfill their missions, that members have the requisite expertise, and that members have no conflicts of interest. Agencies should be required

- publish the criteria for evaluation of nominees and the names and roles of key officials involved in the selection process;
- establish procedures to ensure that vacancies are filled promptly;
- increase scrutiny of conflicts of interest for advisory committee participants, including examining past professional affiliations and research funding;
- publish information on committee websites about when meetings are scheduled to take place, meeting notes, and explanations for meeting cancellations;
- provide a public explanation from the agency leader when a science advisory committee's term is not renewed.

In addition, the order should repeal President Trump's executive order capping the number of science advisory committees and should direct agency heads to determine whether to restore the committees that have been cut. The order should also lift the EPA's ban on committee participation for those receiving an agency grant.

There is precedent for these measures. Indeed, many agencies voluntarily adhere to similar practices.<sup>106</sup> And in 2019, the House of Representatives passed amendments to strengthen FACA along these lines, with bipartisan support.<sup>107</sup> The legislation has cosponsors from both parties in the Senate.108

# IV. Accountable and Qualified Government Officials

Proposal 12: The president should issue a memorandum to agency heads and the White House Presidential **Personnel Office** committing to filling vacancies in positions requiring Senate confirmation and increasing transparency about compliance with the Federal Vacancies Reform Act.

## THE PROBLEM:

The Senate confirmation process provides a significant structural safeguard in our system of checks and balances.<sup>109</sup> Dividing authority for key personnel decisions between two branches of government serves as a check on each and promotes the careful selection of qualified candidates to important positions of public trust.110

There are approximately 1,200 positions that require Senate confirmation (known as PAS positions).<sup>111</sup> Rather than nominating qualified people to fill these positions, the Trump administration has left many of them vacant or has filled them with temporary, "acting" officials. Three and a half years into the administration, about one-third of key positions requiring Senate confirmation are still not filled with Senate-confirmed personnel, even though the Senate was controlled by the president's party. 112 Moreover, at least a dozen agencies — including two cabinet departments — were run by non-Senate-confirmed acting officials.<sup>113</sup> Indeed, the pace of President Trump's nominations is the slowest of any president in at least 40 years.114

Long-term vacancies and overreliance on acting officials remove an important congressional check on executive abuse and harm the effectiveness of government programs. 115 The significance of having qualified, permanent officials in leadership positions has become clear as the federal government struggles to respond to the Covid19 crisis with nearly half of its scientific leadership positions vacant and the Department of Homeland Security led by a cadre of acting officials.<sup>116</sup>

The Federal Vacancies Reform Act of 1998 (FVRA) governs the president's ability to designate an acting official to serve in an office requiring Senate confirmation.<sup>117</sup> Congress has long recognized the need to provide presidents with this "breathing room in the constitutional system for appointing officers."118 But importantly, Congress placed strict limits on the length of time acting officials may temporarily serve in these positions. Unfortunately, the FVRA lacks an effective mechanism by which to enforce these limitations.<sup>119</sup> Recent presidents have exploited loopholes and ambiguities in the FVRA to install acting officials in important positions well beyond the statutorily defined time limits, though none as frequently or egregiously as President Trump. 120 These tactics, whether intentional or not, have abrogated the Senate's advice and consent authority.

#### **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue a memorandum making clear a commitment to expeditiously filling vacant PAS positions with permanent appointees and directing the White House Presidential Personnel Office and agency heads to work collaboratively and productively to that end. The memorandum should also direct executive branch agencies to increase transparency about the status of all PAS vacancies and appointments made pursuant to the FVRA. At a minimum, the president should require agencies to regularly report this information to their congressional committees of jurisdiction. This directive would not overly burden agencies; they could provide up-to-date information on agency websites, much as they provide timely information in their online Freedom of Information Act libraries.

Such an order would recognize the importance of Congress's role in ensuring that key executive branch personnel are qualified to wield the awesome powers of their office and are accountable to elected representatives charged with oversight of those offices. It would also help to restore what we believe was one of the driving purposes of the FVRA: to prevent presidents from circumventing Congress to fill PAS positions. It would provide more transparency and accountability to the process for temporarily filling leadership positions, reducing the likelihood of abuse. It would also create additional public accountability that would further motivate presidents to quickly nominate qualified candidates for critical positions.

# **Proposal 13:** The president should issue a memorandum directing the White House Presidential Personnel Office to adopt a tiered background investigation system for nominees.

## THE PROBLEM:

The nomination and confirmation process is arduous and slow, taking five times longer than it did 40 years ago. 121 While a large part of the delay is attributable to Senate procedures — and partisan politics when the Senate and the White House are controlled by different parties there are many cumbersome steps within the executive branch that occur prior to a candidate's nomination. One study attributes 80 percent of the time between the occurrence of a vacancy and the final Senate disposition of a nomination to the White House's search and vetting process.122

Nominees must complete voluminous forms for the White House vetting process, which includes the Office of Government Ethics (OGE) conflict-of-interest analysis and a background investigation conducted by the FBI. 123 The longest delays in the executive branch are ascribed to the time it takes candidates to fill out these forms and for the FBI to conduct its investigation.<sup>124</sup> All nominees, including those for part-time boards and commissions as well as nominees for full-time positions who will never access classified information, are required to go through "full field" background investigations that are more extensive than those required for top-secret security clearances.<sup>125</sup> The forms require candidates to disclose personal information about the past 15 years of their lives, including the dates for all international travel and everywhere they have lived, worked, or studied.<sup>126</sup> And the investigations take, on average, six to eight weeks to complete.127 The process contributes to lengthy vacancies throughout the executive branch, creating instability in leadership and harming the government's ability to perform essential functions.

#### **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue a memorandum directing the White House Presidential Personnel Office (PPO) to implement a tiered background investigation process for nominees. Nominees to the cabinet or other sensitive positions would remain subject to the most rigorous investigations. 128 But nominees for part-time positions and jobs without national security implications could go through less extensive FBI vetting. If an issue is uncovered during the less extensive review, investigators should be authorized to perform a more comprehensive or supplemental investigation. Such an order would increase the speed of the nominations process, reduce unnecessary scrutiny, and make the nomination process less onerous to qualified candidates. It would also free up FBI resources to be used for more pressing matters and contribute to more effective functioning of the executive branch.

This has been tried before. In the final year of the Obama administration, the PPO began requesting more limited investigations for nominees to part-time positions that did not require a security clearance and did not have national security-related responsibilities, and there is no evidence that the quality or suitability of nominees suffered.<sup>129</sup> Additionally, the bipartisan Working Group on Streamlining Paperwork for Executive Nominations has called for this reform.130

# Proposal 14: The president should issue a memorandum directing White House personnel to follow the anti-nepotism statute.

## THE PROBLEM:

In 2017 the DOJ's Office of Legal Counsel (OLC) concluded that the anti-nepotism statute does not apply to presidential appointments for positions in the White House.<sup>131</sup> In so doing, the OLC reversed several of its earlier opinions, which had counseled Presidents Carter, Reagan, and Obama not to appoint family members to White House positions. Taking advantage of the 2017 ruling, President Trump appointed his daughter, Ivanka Trump, and son-inlaw, Jared Kushner, to senior positions in the White House despite their lack of government experience or relevant qualifications.132

These nepotistic practices communicate that top government officials need not comply with standard ethics rules and that family connections are more important than expertise or experience at the highest level of government. Additionally, they threaten the White House's decision-making process by giving power and influence to unqualified people who may prioritize the president's and the family's personal interest over the public good.

The ethical implications of nepotistic appointments have been on display during the administration's response to the Covid-19 pandemic. Kushner is a principal adviser

to the president in this crisis despite a lack of relevant qualifications. He runs a shadow task force, reportedly counseled his father-in-law that the disease was not that dangerous, and drafted the president's speech announcing a European travel ban — a speech that caused mass confusion and economic instability.<sup>133</sup> Recently a health insurance company with which Kushner and his brother have close financial ties developed a government website for the Department of Health and Human Services that could provide information about testing, potentially in violation of federal ethics law.134

#### **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue a memorandum directing White House personnel to comply with the federal anti-nepotism law and specifying that both the president and the vice president will comply with the law as well. This directive will be a symbol of the president's commitment to fairness and the public good, rather than favoritism and personal interest.

Presidential compliance with federal anti-nepotism law has bipartisan support — indeed, presidents of both parties complied with the OLC's advice before 2017. Legislation has been introduced to clarify that the anti-nepotism statute applies to White House appointments.135

# **Proposal 15:** The president should issue a memorandum that lays out reforms to the White House security clearance process.

## THE PROBLEM:

Under President Trump, political considerations have been allowed to override legitimate security concerns in the White House security clearance process. For instance, two White House security specialists rejected an application for a top-secret security clearance for Jared Kushner but were overruled by their supervisor, who approved the clearance. 136 Kushner's was one of at least 30 cases in which Trump administration officials received top-secret security clearances after career security experts were overruled.137 And more than a year into the administration, a reported 30 to 40 White House officials were still operating with interim clearances. 138

Bringing politics into the clearance process threatens national security. Kushner operated with an interim clearance for more than a year and received access to highly classified information, despite reportedly being identified as a manipulable target by foreign adversaries. 139 Rob Porter, who resigned as White House staff secretary amid allegations that he had committed domestic abuse, held an interim security clearance for months.<sup>140</sup> Had White House officials been following standard protocol and conducted his background investigation promptly, his ability to access classified information would likely have been limited.<sup>141</sup> And, providing perhaps the clearest evidence of Trump's disregard for the security clearance process, the current head of the PPO — which is responsible for evaluating prospective nominees' suitability for national security positions — was previously fired from a White House position because he reportedly was unable to obtain a permanent security clearance.<sup>142</sup>

## **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue a memorandum that limits the length of time that White House officials may operate with interim clearances. The memorandum should also require that the director of the White House personnel security office be a career professional with expertise in the security clearance process.

Presidents from both parties have established procedures for issuing security clearances before.<sup>143</sup> After news broke about problems with the White House security clearance process, then White House Chief of Staff John Kelly discontinued long-term interim clearances that had been pending for approximately eight months or more.<sup>144</sup> (With Kelly's departure, it is unclear whether long-term interim clearances have remained prohibited in the White House.) And legislation has been introduced that would strengthen the White House security clearance process. 145

# V. Congress's Role as a Coequal Branch

**Proposal 16:** The president should issue a memorandum pledging to respect Congress's intent and oversight role in the use of national emergency declarations.

## THE PROBLEM:

Under the National Emergencies Act of 1976 (NEA), 146 the president may declare a national emergency, and the declaration unlocks enhanced powers contained in more than 100 provisions of law.147 The NEA includes no definition of "national emergency" or substantive criteria for declaring one, but the legislative history makes clear that Congress intended for the power to be used only in the most urgent of crises.148 To guard against abuse, the NEA originally included a "legislative veto" provision, allowing Congress to terminate emergency declarations with a concurrent resolution that would go into effect without the president's signature.

In 1983, however, the Supreme Court held that legislative vetoes are unconstitutional.<sup>149</sup> Accordingly, to terminate an emergency declaration, Congress has to pass a law by a veto-proof supermajority — something that is nearly impossible in today's hyperpartisan environment.

President Trump has taken advantage of this state of affairs. He declared a national emergency, though there was none, to secure funding for a wall along the southern border after Congress refused his budget request.<sup>150</sup> Although Congress on two occasions passed a joint resolution to terminate the emergency, the president issued vetoes that Congress was unable to override. 151 President Trump again declared a national emergency in June 2020 for the purpose of imposing economic sanctions on International Criminal Court prosecutors and staff in retaliation for the court's investigations into alleged post-9/11 war crimes by U.S. personnel. <sup>152</sup> And he has threatened to declare national emergencies to impose tariffs on Mexico<sup>153</sup> and to order U.S. companies out of China.<sup>154</sup>

## **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue a memorandum establishing criteria for declaring a national emergency. In keeping with Congress's original intent, the president should commit to declaring emergencies only when unforeseen circumstances require immediate action to prevent grave harm to public safety or other crucial national interests. The president should affirm that they will *not* declare a national emergency to take any action for which Congress has withheld support or funding. And they should pledge to seek congressional approval, in the form of a joint resolution, for any use of emergency powers (other than those that rely solely on the International Emergency Economic Powers Act, which presents unique considerations<sup>155</sup>) that extends beyond 30 days.

The memorandum should also state the president's intent to work with Congress to enact legislation, such as the ARTICLE ONE Act,156 restoring Congress's role as a check against abuse of emergency powers. Such legislation should provide that presidential national emergency declarations will expire after 30 days unless Congress passes a joint resolution of approval. Renewal of emergency declarations, which must occur after one year under current law, should also require congressional approval.

# **Proposal 17:** The president should issue a memorandum establishing principles and practices for the disclosure of information to Congress.

## THE PROBLEM:

Congress routinely requires access to executive branch information to perform its constitutionally assigned oversight role. Disputes have arisen when the executive branch has withheld information from Congress, citing executive privileges of various types. In general, courts have been reluctant to resolve these conflicts, leaving the two political branches to resolve the matter through a process of negotiation and accommodation.<sup>157</sup> In the past, this has proven a workable mechanism, albeit an imperfect one. Indeed, this year marked the first time that the Supreme Court addressed Congress's authority to compel the disclosure of information from the president in cases where no accommodation can be reached (albeit in a case that didn't involve executive privilege). 158

President Trump's overall record of withholding information from Congress and refusing to reach any accommodation has been unprecedented.159 Most notably, he refused to cooperate with Congress's impeachment proceedings and ordered executive branch officials not to comply with congressional subpoenas.<sup>160</sup> He has steadfastly refused to provide his tax returns to congressional committees.<sup>161</sup> Administration officials have failed to appear when called by Democratic committee chairs to testify.<sup>162</sup> Officials also have refused to answer questions on the basis of executive privilege in cases where no such privilege has been asserted by the president.<sup>163</sup> (Admittedly, this practice predates the Trump administration.) And the administration recently announced that it would cease in-person congressional intelligence briefings on election security.164

#### **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue a memorandum that commits to working with Congress in good faith to provide the information it needs. Specifically, the memorandum should commit to the following principles and practices:

- The administration will withhold information in the first instance only if there is an applicable executive privilege and the official responsible for asserting the privilege has assessed that Congress does not have a specific need for the information.
- The administration will rely on an executive privilege only where a formal invocation of the privilege has been made.

- In a hearing, if a member of Congress asks an administration witness a question that could not reasonably have been foreseen and the witness believes the answer could reveal privileged information, the witness may postpone answering the question for seven days while a decision is made as to whether to invoke the privilege. If the privilege is not invoked, the witness will either answer the question in writing or, if the committee chair or ranking member prefers, appear before the committee again to answer in person.
- The administration will consider any assertion of an executive privilege to be the starting point for interbranch negotiations, with an eye toward reaching an accommodation that protects the interests protected by the privilege assertion while providing Congress with the information it needs.
- The administration will provide in-person briefings if requested by committee chairs or ranking members.

# VI. Campaign Finance

# **Proposal 18:** The president should issue an executive order requiring disclosure of political spending by government contractors.

## THE PROBLEM:

Government contractors' political activity has grown rapidly in the past several election cycles. In 2014 the top 25 federal contractors gave more than \$30 million in disclosed contributions through their corporate PACs. In 2016 the 100 largest federal contractors spent \$289 million on political influence and were awarded contracts worth more than \$262 billion.<sup>165</sup> In the 2018 election cycle, the top 20 defense contractors alone made political contributions totaling close to \$30 million.166

These are just the amounts that were disclosed. There are no mechanisms in place to deter companies from also contributing large sums to so-called dark money groups - political nonprofits that are allowed to keep their donors' identities secret. 167 Dark money groups spent \$126 million in the 2018 election cycle and funneled additional money through super PACs, which spent nearly \$818 million.<sup>168</sup> Large corporations likely supplied most of these funds. 169 Without full disclosure of political spending, it is nearly impossible to monitor the influence that political benefactors may wield over government officials.

## **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue an executive order requiring companies that have been awarded government contracts to disclose their political contributions, including contributions to dark money groups.<sup>170</sup> Such an order would help ensure that taxpayers' money is awarded to the contractors that offer the best services, not those that have bought the most influence in Washington. This is especially critical given the massive amounts of new spending in the Covid-19 relief package.<sup>171</sup>

Reform of this sort has been contemplated before. In 2011 the Obama administration drafted an executive order requiring companies and organizations bidding for federal contracts to increase their disclosure of political contributions, including contributions to dark money groups. 172 When a draft of the order was leaked, Republicans in Congress opposed it.<sup>173</sup> In 2013, Congress passed a budget rider prohibiting federal funds from being used to recommend or require that entities applying for government contracts provide additional disclosure. 174

Congress did not, however, preclude spending funds to require federal contractors to disclose their political spending once a contract has been awarded. H.R. I would eliminate the budget rider, but until it passes, an executive order requiring disclosure after contracts have been awarded would help deter corruption and conserve government funds.

# Proposal 19: The president-elect should adopt reasonable limits on inaugural committee donations.

## THE PROBLEM:

Individuals and corporations can give unlimited donations to inaugural committees, which are appointed by the president-elect to organize the presidential inaugural ceremony and related activities.<sup>175</sup> This creates opportunities for wealthy donors to curry favor with an incoming administration.<sup>176</sup> For instance, at least 14 individual donors, who contributed an average of around \$350,000 each to President Trump's inauguration, were nominated for ambassadorships.<sup>177</sup> The risk of undue influence was heightened by the fact that the inaugural committee spent \$1 million at the president's Washington, DC, hotel, which allegedly charged inflated prices.<sup>178</sup> Subsequent scrutiny of the inauguration's financing has revealed errors and irregularities in records, raising questions about whether entries were fabricated to hide the true identities of donors.<sup>179</sup> Federal and local prosecutors have been investigating potential misconduct.180

## **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president-elect should instruct the inaugural committee to abide by reasonable limits on inaugural committee donations. Additionally, the president-elect should publicly commit to disbursing all inauguration funds within 12 months of the inauguration, with unused funds either being returned to donors or given to nonpolitical charities. Finally, the president-elect should promise that no inaugural funds will be spent at any businesses they

Past presidents-elect have voluntarily adopted restrictions on the size and sources of inaugural committee contributions. President Obama's 2009 inaugural committee did not accept money from corporations, political action committees, registered lobbyists, noncitizens, or registered foreign agents and placed a limit of \$50,000 per donor.<sup>181</sup> These contribution limits were heralded as the most stringent in history, but they were not without precedent.<sup>182</sup> For instance, in 1997 and 2001, Presidents Bill Clinton and George W. Bush, respectively, imposed a cap of \$100,000 on inaugural committee donations. 183 In 2005, President Bush raised the limit to \$250,000 for individuals, with higher limits for corporations. 184

Additionally, legislation has been introduced that would regulate these donations. H.R. I would limit donations to inaugural committees to \$50,000, require all donations over \$1,000 to be disclosed within 24 hours, prohibit inaugural committees from soliciting or accepting donations from corporations, prohibit donations to inaugural committees that are made by one person on behalf of another, and prohibit the use of money donated to an inaugural committee for non-inaugural purposes, other than donations to charity.185

# **Proposal 20:** The president should issue an executive order creating an advisory panel to select qualified nominees for the Federal **Election Commission.**

## THE PROBLEM:

The Federal Election Commission (FEC) is charged with regulating campaign finance to safeguard the integrity of our elections. It has six commissioners, no more than three of whom can be from a single party; typically they are hand-picked by party leaders in the Senate, half by Democrats and half by Republicans. While strong campaign finance rules enjoy overwhelming bipartisan support among Americans as a whole, Republican leaders increasingly oppose most regulation and have put forward commissioners who fundamentally oppose the FEC's mission. Democratic appointees, meanwhile, have become, if anything, more supportive of regulation.<sup>186</sup> The result is that the FEC now deadlocks on most important campaign finance issues, failing to administer the law effectively.<sup>187</sup> For instance, the FEC deadlocked on 37.5 percent of regular enforcement cases in 2016, as compared with 4.2 percent in 2006 — a nearly ninefold increase.188 That statistic significantly understates the problem, since most non-deadlocked votes involved housekeeping matters, minor violations, or the dismissal of frivolous complaints.<sup>189</sup> On significant enforcement matters, the FEC rarely achieves consensus. The FEC's rulemaking process has also largely ground to a halt,190 and commissioners increasingly deadlock even on routine requests for guidance through the commission's advisory opinion process.191

As a result of the FEC's failures to update rules and enforce those already on the books, more than \$1 billion in dark money from undisclosed sources has flooded into U.S. elections since 2010. 192 Additionally, super PACs have been able to spend billions of dollars in close coordination with political campaigns due to a lack of enforcement of rules that limit this type of cooperation. 193 Similarly, the FEC has failed to respond effectively to the threat of foreign interference in elections.<sup>194</sup> Additionally, commissioners whose terms have expired may remain as holdovers until their successors are confirmed, 195 which disincentivizes the prompt nomination and confirmation of new members. With the resignation of a commissioner in August 2019, there were only three commissioners until May 2020, below the threshold for a quorum, which prevented the agency from performing most of its core responsibilities. 196 The resignation of another commissioner in June 2020 left the agency again without a quorum.197

#### **NEEDED ACTION:**

The FEC's structure needs a permanent overhaul, but the next president can still improve things by taking steps to make sure that every nominee to the commission — Democrat, Republican, or independent — has the necessary qualifications and is committed to its mission. The president should do so by issuing an executive order establishing an advisory panel to prepare a list of potential candidates for nomination. The panel should be instructed to advance only candidates who are committed to rigorous, even-handed enforcement of campaign finance laws. At a minimum, the advisory panel should include Democrats, Republicans, and independents, and diverse racial, gender, ethnic, and professional backgrounds (including campaign finance and election law experts). The president should commit to making the panel's recommendations public, giving them great weight, and providing a written explanation for any decision to depart from them.

The nomination of highly qualified people who have been selected by a bipartisan panel will help ensure that commissioners are committed to the enforcement of campaign finance law. If confirmed, they could break the gridlock at the FEC and resume administration and enforcement of the nation's campaign finance laws.

By nominating commissioners who would end the partisan logjam at the FEC, the president could make substantial progress toward ensuring the proper functioning of our democratic system, a goal that has bipartisan support. 198 H.R. 1 has several provisions that would improve the FEC, including the use of a bipartisan blue-ribbon advisory commission to identify potential nominees, as well as a structural overhaul to break the agency's gridlock.199

# VII. Voting and Elections

Proposal 21:
The president should issue a directive to the National Institute of Standards and Technology to create a cybersecurity framework for elections.

## THE PROBLEM:

In 2016 Russia targeted election systems in all 50 states.<sup>200</sup> America's intelligence agencies have unanimously concluded that the risk of more cyberattacks on election infrastructure is clear and present — and likely to grow. The highly decentralized nature of our country's elections presents a challenge for protecting them from cyberattacks. And while election officials have long worked to strengthen election security by creating resiliency plans, states have disparate access to cybersecurity resources. Meanwhile, there are no federal standards for election security that election officials can consult to ensure that they are on the right track.

## **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue a directive to the National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) to create an Election Profile to guide adoption of the Cybersecurity Framework nationwide for election infrastructure.

NIST is a federal agency within the Department of Commerce. It is responsible for creating and maintaining the Cybersecurity Framework (CSF), which consists of "standards, guidelines, and practices for organizations to better manage and reduce cybersecurity risk." The CSF helps industries, governments, and businesses manage cybersecurity risks to protect critical infrastructure. NIST also gives voluntary guidance on how to adapt the CSF to particular critical infrastructure sectors. For instance, the CSF Manufacturing Profile "can be used as a roadmap for reducing cybersecurity risk for manufacturers that is aligned with manufacturing sector goals and industry best practices." 202

The president should direct NIST to collaborate in creating an Election Profile with other federal partners like the Election Assistance Commission (EAC) and the Department of Homeland Security, state election officials, local election officials, and other entities involved in elections like election technology vendors. Implementing the CSF can be a daunting task. This profile would provide

clear and direct guidance to election officials for how to best secure their systems. State and local election offices could use a CSF Election Profile to identify deficiencies in their systems and guide decisions on how to spend cybersecurity funds. Additional resources would be required for NIST to develop a CSF Election Profile and for the EAC to encourage state and local election officials to use the road map in their cybersecurity planning.

# Proposal 22: The president should direct federal agencies to accept designation as National Voter Registration Act agencies.

#### THE PROBLEM:

The United States is far behind peer nations in voting rates, due in part to low rates of registration.<sup>203</sup> One in four eligible Americans — or approximately 51 million are not registered to vote.<sup>204</sup> Part of the problem is lack of access to voter registration services. America is the only major democracy in which the onus of registration falls on the individual. In a 2017 Pew Charitable Trusts survey, more than 60 percent of respondents said that they had never been asked to register to vote. Less than 20 percent of respondents said that they had been offered the chance to register to vote at a government agency.<sup>205</sup> In addition to problems with access, staying registered is a challenge. Millions of Americans go to the polls only to have trouble voting because of registration flaws.<sup>206</sup> Some find their names wrongly deleted from the rolls. Others fall out of the system when they move.

The National Voter Registration Act (NVRA), also known as the Motor Voter Act, was designed to simplify the voter registration process by requiring certain state government agencies to provide voter registration services. The most well-known is the Department of Motor Vehicles, from which the law gets its nickname, but agencies providing public assistance or state-funded programs that primarily serve people with disabilities must also do so under the act.<sup>207</sup> In the first two decades after the law took effect in 1995, hundreds of millions of Americans registered through government agencies.<sup>208</sup>

But while state agencies are required under the NVRA to provide registration services, federal agencies are not; they can agree to do so at a state's request but are under no obligation. Federal agencies have refused several

states' requests that they be designated as NVRA agencies. For example, the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) has repeatedly refused to allow voter registration services at its offices in California, Kansas, North Carolina, Ohio, and Vermont, citing in 2008 a lack of adequate personnel and a concern that using VA resources for this purpose would diminish the agency's ability to otherwise fulfill its mission.<sup>209</sup>

The result is that many of the millions of Americans who interact with federal agencies, including many whose information may not be captured elsewhere, are missing out on the chance to get on the voter rolls. For example, only 60 percent of American Indians and Alaska Natives are registered; this is well below the national registration rate.<sup>210</sup> Designating the Indian Health Service (IHS) could reach more than 1.9 million members of these populations. Nearly 20 million veterans could benefit from registration opportunities to the extent they interact with the VA.<sup>211</sup> Designation of the U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) could expand registration opportunities to the approximately 760,000 new Americans who are naturalized each year.212 While USCIS has taken some initial steps to enable voter registration at administrative naturalization ceremonies, a more comprehensive approach is needed for its voter registration services to be fully compliant with the NVRA.

The clear intent of the NVRA is to reduce barriers to voter registration by providing registration services to people wherever they interact with government entities. To that end, millions of individuals would benefit from the provision of voter registration services not only by federal agencies but by the federal health exchange.<sup>213</sup> Government-subsidized health insurance under the Affordable Care Act (ACA) counts as public assistance, bringing ACA Health Benefit Exchanges into the purview of Section 7 of the NVRA. Before the implementation of the ACA, all states administered their own Medicaid applications and therefore offered voter registration services in compliance with Section 7. The 12 states and the District of Columbia that operate their own ACA health exchanges already provide these services upon enrollment. However, in the 38 states that have federally facilitated health exchanges, millions of Americans are now not receiving the comprehensive voter registration assistance upon enrolling that they would have received before the implementation of the ACA.<sup>214</sup> Despite years of advocacy from voting rights groups, including the League of Women Voters, Project Vote, Demos, and others, federal health exchanges still do not provide NVRA-compliant voter registration services.215

## **NEEDED ACTION:**

The president should issue a memorandum directing federal agencies to accept designation as voter registration agencies under the NVRA. This would include agencies such as the VA, IHS, Social Security Administration, and USCIS. Additionally, the president should direct the secretary of health and human services to modify the federal exchange application process to offer voter registration services that are in compliance with NVRA standards.

# **Endnotes**

- 1 Instead, the Trump administration initially downplayed the crisis, then aimed to address it by sidelining scientific experts, favoring political allies, and placing politics ahead of Americans' health. This deeply flawed response is one reason why the U.S. currently has more Covid-19 cases than any other country on earth. See "44 Times Trump Downplayed the Coronavirus," Washington Post, May 6, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/video/politics/34-times-trumpdownplayed-the-coronavirus/2020/03/05/790f5afb-4dda-48bfabe1-b7d152d5138c\_video.html; James Hohmann, "The Daily 202: Ousted Vaccine Expert, Alleging Retaliation, Is Not the First Scientist Sidelined in Trump Era," Washington Post, Apr. 23, 2020, https://www. washingtonpost.com/news/powerpost/paloma/daily-202/2020/04/23/daily-202-ousted-vaccine-expert-alleging-retaliation-is-not-the-first-scientist-sidelined-in-trump-era/5ea11bf588e-Ofa34528d7574; Jonathan Allen, Phil McCausland, and Cyrus Farivar, "Behind Closed Doors, Trump's Coronavirus Task Force Boosts Industry and Sows Confusion," NBC News, Apr. 11, 2020, https:// www.nbcnews.com/politics/white-house/trump-s-coronavirustask-force-amassed-power-it-boosted-industry-n1180786; and Isaac Stanley-Becker, Toluse Olorunnipa, and Seung Min Kim, "Trump Foments Resistance to Democratic-Imposed Shutdowns, but Some Republican Governors Are Also Wary of Moving Too Fast," Washington Post, Apr. 17, 2020, <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/</a> trump-foments-resistance-to-democratic-imposed-shutdowns-butsome-republican-governors-are-also-wary-of-moving-toofast/2020/04/17/5595e5fa-80c2-11ea-9040-68981f488eed\_story. html?itid=ap\_toluseolorunnipa.
- 2 According to a 2019 poll, less than 30 percent of Americans today said they could trust government in Washington to do what is right "just about always or most of the time." "Public Trust in Government: 1958-2019," Pew Research Center, Apr. 11, 2019, https://www.people-press.org/2019/04/11/public-trust-in-government-1958-2019.
- 3 Unlike memoranda and directives, executive orders are required to be published in the Code of Federal Regulations. For a discussion of different types of executive actions, see Vivian S. Chu and Todd Garvey, "Executive Orders: Issuance, Modification, and Revocation," CRS Report No. RS20846 (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2014), <a href="https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/RS20846.pdf">https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/RS20846.pdf</a>; Randolph D. Moss, Acting Assistant Attorney General, "Legal Effectiveness of a Presidential Directive, as Compared to an Executive Order" (official memorandum, Washington, DC: Department of Justice, Jan. 29, 2000), https://fas.org/irp/offdocs/ predirective.html; and "Executive Order, Proclamation, or Executive Memorandum?" Library of Congress, accessed May 14, 2020, https:// guides.loc.gov/executive-orders/order-proclamation-memorandum.
- 4 Michael Waldman and Inimai Chettiar, eds., 15 Executive Actions, Brennan Center for Justice, 2014, 12, https://www.brennancenter. org/sites/default/files/2019-08/Report\_15\_Executive\_Actions.pdf.
- **5** Carroll Kilpatrick, "Nixon Forces Firing of Cox; Richardson, Ruckelshaus Quit," Washington Post, Oct. 21, 1973, https://www. washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/national/longterm/watergate/ articles/102173-2.htm. Regarding White House-DOJ communications policies, see, e.g., Donald Rumsfeld, White House Chief of Staff, "Standards of Conduct: Contacts with Regulatory Agencies and Procurement Officers" (official memorandum, Washington, DC: The White House, Oct. 10, 1975), https://www.fordlibrarymuseum.gov/ library/document/0204/1511945.pdf; Fred F. Fielding, Counsel to the President, "Communications with the Department of Justice" (official memorandum, Washington, DC: The White House, Feb. 10, 1981), https://www.reaganlibrary.gov/sites/default/files/digitallibrary/ smof/cos/cicconi/box-11/40-94-6914308-011-006-2016.pdf; C. Boyden Grav. Counsel to the President. "Prohibited Contacts with Agencies" (official memorandum, Washington, DC: The White House,

Feb. 1989); Jack Quinn, Counsel to the President, "Contacts with

- Agencies" (official memorandum, Washington, DC: The White House, Jan. 16, 1996), https://clinton.presidentiallibraries.us/items/ show/27001; Michael Mukasey, Attorney General, "Communications with the White House" (official memorandum, Washington, DC: Department of Justice, Dec. 19, 2007), https://www.justsecurity.org/ wp-content/uploads/2017/06/AG-2007-Memo-Communications-with-White-House.pdf; Eric Holder, Attorney General, "Communications with the White House and Congress" (official memorandum, Washington, DC: Department of Justice, May 11, 2009), https://www.justice.gov/oip/foia-library/communications\_ with\_the\_white\_house\_and\_congress\_2009.pdf/download; and Donald F. McGahn II, White House Counsel, "Communications Restrictions with Personnel at the Department of Justice" (official memorandum, Washington, DC: The White House, Jan. 27, 2017), https://www.politico. com/f/?id=0000015a-dde8-d23c-a7ff-dfef4d530000.
- McGahn, "Communications Restrictions."
- Adam Serwer, "When Does Contact Between the FBI and the White House Cross the Line?" Atlantic, Feb. 24, 2017, https://www. theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2017/02/when-does-contact-between-the-fbi-and-the-white-house-cross-the-line/517845.
- Committee on the Judiciary, Report: The Security from Political Interference in Justice Act of 2007, S. Rep. No. 110-203, at 3 (2007), https://www.congress.gov/110/crpt/srpt203/CRPT-110srpt203.pdf (stating that Attorney General Gonzales implemented a limited contacts policy permitting "at least 895 people in the executive branch to communicate with at least 42 people at the Department of Justice on non-national security related matters"). The policy shift was opposed by members of Congress and became a key focus of the nomination process for Gonzales's successor, Attorney General Michael Mukasey. Dan Eggen, "Mukasey Limits Agency's Contacts with White House," Washington Post, Dec. 20, 2007, http://www. washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/12/19/ AR2007121902303.html.
- 9 U.S. Department of Justice Office of Inspector General and Office of Professional Responsibility, An Investigation into the Removal of Nine U.S. Attorneys in 2006 (Washington, DC: Department of Justice Office of the Inspector General and Office of Professional Responsibility, 2008): 356-58, https://oig.justice.gov/special/s0809a/final. pdf (concluding that the process used to remove the U.S. attorneys was "fundamentally flawed").
- 10 While all administrations since the 1970s have enacted policies, many of them have not been released until long after they were issued, and some have yet to be publicly released. For example, a White House contacts policy memorandum issued by President Obama's White House counsel has not been released publicly as of the publication of this report. Kathryn Ruemmler, Counsel to the President, "Prohibited Contacts with Agencies and Departments" (official memorandum, Washington, DC: The White House, Mar. 23, 2012).
- 11 The story of the changes to the limited contact policy during George W. Bush's administration illustrates how congressional scrutiny of contact policies can make a difference. See Mukasey, "Communications with the White House"; Committee on the Judiciary, Security from Political Interference in Justice Act, 3; Eggen, "Mukasey Limits Agency's Contacts"; and Jeannie Shawl, "Mukasey Memo Limits DOJ Case Discussions with White House," Jurist, Dec. 20, 2007, http://www.jurist.org/paperchase/2007/12/mukasey-memo-limits-doj-case.php.
- This proposal builds on existing DOJ guidance for particular contacts with outside parties. The Justice Manual directs U.S. attorneys and staff to report contacts with members of Congress, their staffs, or the media. See Office of the United States Attorneys, Justice Manual (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, 2018),

- §§ 1-7.000, 1-8.000, https://www.justice.gov/usam/united-states-attorneys-manual. Law enforcement officers are already required to record certain information regarding their activities and communications; intra-agency structure already exists to manage any additional required disclosures. See Freedom of Information Act, 5 U.S.C. § 552.
- To reduce duplication (or any perceived burden), the executive order could make clear that once the log indicates the subject and individuals involved in communications about a particular matter, subsequent log entries for each communication on the same matter are not required.
- 14 Michael S. Schmidt and Maggie Haberman, "Trump Ordered Mueller Fired, but Backed Off When White House Counsel Threatened to Quit," New York Times, Jan. 25, 2018, https://www.nytimes. com/2018/01/25/us/politics/trump-mueller-special-counsel-russia.html.
- 15 28 C.F.R. § 600.7(d).
- 16 Spencer S. Hsu, Devlin Barrett, and Matt Zapotosky, "Justice Dept. Moves to Drop Case Against Michael Flynn," Washington Post, May 7, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/legal-issues/ <u>justice-dept-moves-to-void-michael-flynns-conviction-in-muellers-</u> russia-probe/2020/05/07/9bd7885e-679d-11ea-b313-df-458622c2cc\_story.html. See also Josh Gerstein and Kyle Cheney, "Federal Appeals Court Orders Flynn Judge to Dismiss Charges," Politico, June 24, 2020, https://www.politico.com/ news/2020/06/24/dc-circuit-orders-flynn-judge-to-dismisscharges-337751.
- 17 Alan Feuer et al., "Trump Fires U.S. Attorney in New York Who Investigated His Inner Circle," New York Times, June 20, 2020, https:// www.nytimes.com/2020/06/20/nyregion/trump-geoffrey-bermanfired-sdny.html. Senior political officials also pressured DOJ attorneys to conduct an antitrust investigation of automakers that attempted to lower their emissions and to cut Trump ally Roger Stone "a break" in sentencing. Kyle Cheney and Leah Nylen, "Prosecutor Says He Was Pressured to Cut Roger Stone 'a Break' Because of His Ties to Trump," Politico, June 23, 2020, https://www.politico.com/ news/2020/06/23/prosecutor-says-he-was-pressured-to-cut-roger-stone-a-break-because-of-his-ties-to-trump-336075.
- 18 For-cause removal protection is a standard means to preserve the independence of personnel throughout the executive branch. See, e.g., 42 U.S.C. § 7412(r)(6)(B) (Chemical Safety and Hazard Investigation Board); 42 U.S.C. § 1975(e) (Commission on Civil Rights); 15 U.S.C. § 2053(a) (Consumer Product Safety Commission); 42 U.S.C. § 7171(b)(1) (Federal Energy Regulatory Commission); 5 U.S.C. § 7104(b) (Federal Labor Relations Authority); 46 U.S.C. § 301(b)(5) (Federal Maritime Commission); 12 U.S.C. § 242 (Federal Reserve); 15 U.S.C. § 41 (Federal Trade Commission); 5 U.S.C. § 1202(d) (Merit Systems Protection Board); 30 U.S.C. § 823(b)(1) (Mine Safety and Heath Review Commission); 29 U.S.C. § 153(a) (National Labor Relations Board); 45 U.S.C. § 154 (National Mediation Board); 49 U.S.C. § 1111(c) (National Transportation Safety Board); 42 U.S.C. § 5841(e) (Nuclear Regulatory Commission); 29 U.S.C. § 661(b) (Occupational Safety and Health Review Commission); 39 U.S.C. § 502(a) (Postal Regulatory Commission); and 49 U.S.C. § 1301(b)(3) (Surface Transportation Board).
- 19 Preet Bharara, Christine Todd Whitman, et al., *Proposals for* Reform, National Task Force on Rule of Law & Democracy, 2018, 24-25, https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/ publications/TaskForceReport\_2018\_09\_.pdf (endorsing the Special Counsel Independence and Integrity Act, S. 2644, 115th Cong. [2018]).
- 20 5a U.S.C. § 3(b).
- 21 Maggie Haberman, Charlie Savage, and Nicholas Fandos, "Trump to Fire Intelligence Watchdog Who Had Key Role in Ukraine Complaint," New York Times, Apr. 3, 2020, https://www.nytimes. com/2020/04/03/us/trump-inspector-general-intelligence-fired. html.
- 22 Mike DeBonis and John Hudson, "Fired Inspector General Was

- Examining Whether Pompeo Had a Staffer Walk His Dog, Handle Dry Cleaning, Official Says," Washington Post, May 17, 2020, https://www. washingtonpost.com/national-security/state-department-inspector-general-steve-linick-mike-pompeo/2020/05/17/daf5170a-98a7-11ea-b60c-3be060a4f8e1\_story.html.
- Ellen Nakashima, "Trump Removes Inspector General Who Was to Oversee \$2 Trillion Stimulus Spending," Washington Post, Apr. 7, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/ trump-removes-inspector-general-who-was-to-oversee-2-trillionstimulus-spending/2020/04/07/2f0c6cb8-78ea-11ea-9bee-c5bf9 d2e3288\_story.html.
- 24 Jason Slotkin, "Trump Moves to Replace Watchdog Who Reported Medical Shortages," NPR, May 2, 2020, https://www.npr. org/sections/coronavirus-live-updates/2020/05/02/849642036/ trump-moves-to-replace-watchdog-who-reported-medical-short-
- 25 Jen Kirby, "Inspectors General, Explained by a Former Inspector General," Vox, May 20, 2020, https://www.vox. com/2020/5/20/21262678/steve-linick-inspector-general-fired-state-department-explainer.
- Edward Walsh, "Inspectors General Ousted at 2 Agencies," Washington Post, Apr. 3, 2002, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ archive/politics/2002/04/03/inspectors-general-ousted-at-2agencies/67a86a9c-ccac-45db-aefc-d1e464b1336a; Josh Gerstein, "W.H. v. Grassley on Walpin Clearing," Politico, Nov. 10, 2009, https:// www.politico.com/blogs/under-the-radar/2009/11/wh-v-grassleyon-walpin-clearing-022739; and Josh Gerstein, "Former Watchdog Walpin Loses Suit over Firing," Politico, June 18, 2010, https://www. politico.com/blogs/under-the-radar/2010/06/former-watchdogwalpin-loses-suit-over-firing-027625.
- 27 Margaret Colgate Love, "Reinventing the President's Pardon Power," Federal Sentencing Reporter 20 (2007): 6, http://pardonlaw. com/wp-content/uploads/pardonlawimport/FSR.Pardon.2007.final. pdf (quoting Alexander Hamilton in Federalist no. 74 ["The criminal code of every country partakes so much of necessary severity that, without an easy access to exceptions in favor of unfortunate guilt, justice would wear a countenance too sanguinary and cruel."] and James Iredell, Address in the North Carolina Ratifying Convention ["It is impossible for any general law to foresee and provide for all possible cases that may arise; and therefore an inflexible adherence to it, in every instance, might frequently be the cause of very great injustice."]).
- 28 Mark Updegrove, "How Gerald Ford Healed a Nation Post-Watergate," CBS News, July 27, 2014, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/ how-gerald-ford-healed-a-nation-post-watergate.
- 29 See "The Arpaio Pardon Displays Trump's Disdain for the Rule of Law," Washington Post, Aug. 28, 2017, http://wapo.st/2gk0u61; and Peter Baker, "Dinesh D'Souza, Pardoned by Trump, Claims Victory over Obama Administration," New York Times, June 1, 2018, https:// www.nytimes.com/2018/06/01/us/politics/trump-pardon-dsouza.
- Michael S. Schmidt et al., "Trump's Lawyer Raised Prospect of Pardons for Flynn and Manafort," New York Times, Mar. 28, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/28/us/politics/trump-pardonmichael-flynn-paul-manafort-john-dowd.html. Regarding possible criminal liability, see, e.g., Alex Whiting, "Why Dangling a Pardon Could Be an Obstruction of Justice — Even If the Pardon Power Is Absolute," Just Security, Mar. 28, 2018, https://www.justsecurity. org/54356/dangling-pardon-obstruction-justice-even-pardon-power-absolute; and Sean Illing, "I Asked 11 Legal Experts if Trump's Lawyer Obstructed Justice," Vox, Mar. 29, 2018, https://www.vox. com/2018/3/29/17174042/trump-pardons-manafort-flynn-mueller-probe
- 31 President Clinton pardoned fugitive billionaire Marc Rich hours before leaving office in 2001 after a carefully orchestrated lobbying campaign that included Rich's ex-wife, Denise Rich, who was a prominent donor to Democratic Party committees, Hillary Clinton's senatorial campaign, and the Clinton Foundation. Josh Getlin,

- "Clinton Pardons a Billionaire Fugitive, and Questions Abound," Los Angeles Times, Jan. 24, 2001, http://articles.latimes.com/2001/ jan/24/news/mn-16268; and Jackie Judd and David Ruppe, "Denise Rich Gave \$450,000 to Clinton Library," ABC News, Feb. 9, 2001, https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/story?id=121846&page=1. The pardon was the subject of congressional and criminal investigations for alleged bribery. Joe Conason, "What Sessions Should Tell Trump About Pardons — Before It's Too Late," National Memo, July 27, 2017, http://www.nationalmemo.com/sessions-tell-trump-pardons/
- 32 Isaac Toussie pleaded guilty in 2001 to using false documents to have mortgages insured by the Department of Housing and Urban Development, and in 2002 to mail fraud. Ken Belson and Eric Lichtblau, "A Father, A Son, and a Short-Lived Presidential Pardon," New York Times, Dec. 25, 2008, https://www.nytimes. com/2008/12/26/us/26pardon.html. The White House maintained that when President Bush granted the pardon, neither he nor his advisers were aware that Toussie's father had recently donated a total of \$30,800 to Republicans.
- Proclamation 8159, 72 Fed. Reg. 37095 (July 2, 2007), https:// www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2007-07-06/pdf/07-3328.pdf; see also Amy Goldstein, "Bush Commutes Libby's Prison Sentence," Washington Post, July 3, 2007, <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/">http://www.washingtonpost.com/</a> wp-dyn/content/article/2006/03/28/AR2006032800858.html (reviewing the facts and summarizing contemporary criticism of the commutation); Proclamation 6518, 57 Fed. Reg. 62145 (Dec. 24, 1992) (granting clemency to Caspar Weinberger, Elliott Abrams, Duane Clarridge, Alan Fiers, Clair George, and Robert McFarlane), https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/node/268672; and Walter Pincus, "Bush Pardons Weinberger in Iran-Contra Affair," Washington Post, Dec. 25, 1992, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/ article/2006/03/28/AR2006032800858.html (including independent counsel's objection that the pardons constituted a "coverup").
- 34 Presidential or Legislative Pardon of the President, 1 Op. O.L.C. Supp. 370 (1974), https://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/olc/ opinions/1974/08/31/op-olc-supp-v001-p0370\_0.pdf.
- 35 Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump), "As has been stated by numerous legal scholars, I have the absolute right to PARDON myself, but why would I do that when I have done nothing wrong? In the meantime, the never ending Witch Hunt, led by 13 very Angry and Conflicted Democrats (& others) continues into the mid-terms!" Twitter, June 4, 2018, 5:35 a.m., https://twitter.com/realdonaldtrump/status/1003616210922147841.
- The pardon attorney submits recommendations to the president through the deputy attorney general. 28 C.F.R Part 1.6 (procedure for reviewing petitions and submitting recommendations to the president); 28 C.F.R. Part O, Subpart G (delegating authority to the pardon attorney and specifying that pardon recommendations to the president are submitted through the deputy attorney general).
- **37** Presidential or Legislative Pardon of the President, 1 Op. O.L.C. Supp. 370.
- 38 Many scholars and writers on the pardon power have expressed support for greater pardon transparency, through increased congressional involvement or otherwise. See Glenn H. Reynolds, "Congressional Control of Presidential Pardons," Nevada Law Journal Forum 2 (2018): 31-37, https://scholars.law.unlv.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1007&context=nljforum (noting that Congress could require that the president submit pardon explanations to Congress, that pardons be recorded and preserved by the National Archives, or that the archivist maintain an index of pardons organized by crimes and circumstances); Kathleen Dean Moore, Pardons: Justice, Mercy, and the Public Interest (New York: Oxford University Press, 1989) (stating that pardons should be accompanied by a written explanation of the reasons); Margaret Colgate Love, Reinvigorating the Federal Pardon Process: What the President Can Learn from the States, American Constitution Society, 2013, 9-10, https://www. acslaw.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/Love\_-\_Reinvigorating\_ the Federal Pardon Process O.pdf (recommending that the president publicly announce a pardoning policy and publish an

- annual report setting forth the reasons for each grant of clemency); P. S. Ruckman Jr., "Preparing the Pardon Power for the 21st Century," University of St. Thomas Law Journal 12 (2016): 472-75, https://pdfs. semanticscholar.org/eb75/7d9ac0a1f0c17736b43be0d-9de4e4c86c97d.pdf (proposing that a clemency board publish data on the efficiency of processing pardon applications, and further proposing a return to the pre-1933 practice of presidents submitting detailed annual reports on pardons to Congress); and Brendan Koerner, "It's Time to Make the Clemency System Less Opaque," Wired, Oct. 7, 2016, https://www.wired.com/2016/10/time-makeclemency-system-less-opaque (proposing an "online clemency-monitoring system," essentially a digital version of the pre-1933 report).
- Ruckman, "Preparing the Pardon Power," 475–76. It is unclear why this process was abandoned. According to one reporter, it was initially stopped as part of a broader cost-cutting measure to eliminate printing during the Great Depression, and it was not resumed to prevent embarrassment to those whose crimes were being pardoned. Koerner, "It's Time."
- Colo. Const. art. IV, § 7; Ind. Const. art. V, § 17; Iowa Const. art. IV, § 16; Ky. Const. § 77; Md. Const. art. II, § 20; Ohio Const. art. III, § 11; N.J. Stat. Ann. § 2A:167-3.1; Or. Rev. Stat. § 144.660; Tenn. Code Ann. §§ 40-27-101, 107; Va. Const. art. V, § 12; Wash. Const. art. III, § 11; W. Va. Const. art. 7, § 11; Wis. Const. art. V, § 6; and Wyo. Const. art. 4, § 5. See generally Love, "Reinvigorating the Federal Pardon Process," 743-51. For a discussion of the benefits and drawbacks of instating a reasons requirement, see Daniel T. Kobil, "Should Clemency Decisions Be Subject to a Reasons Requirement?" Federal Sentencing Reporter 13 (2000): 150.
- See Presidential Pardon Transparency Act of 2017, H.R. 3489, 115th Cong. (2017) (requiring that the name of the person pardoned, the full text of the reprieve, and the date of issue be published in the Federal Register); and Abuse of the Pardon Prevention Act, H.R. 5551 & S.2770, 115th Cong. (2018) (directing the attorney general to produce investigative materials to Congress in the event of certain pardons granted by the president).
- 42 Walter M. Shaub Jr., Director, U.S. Office of Government Ethics, remarks at Brookings Institution, Washington, DC, Jan. 11, 2017), https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/ uploads/2017/01/20170111\_oge\_shaub\_remarks.pdf ("Every President in modern times has taken the strong medicine of divestiture. This means OGE Directors could always point to the President as a model. They could also rely on the President's implicit assurance of support if anyone balked at doing what OGE asked them to do.").
- 43 Danielle Kurtzleben, "U.S. Ethics Official to White House: No, These Rules Definitely Apply to You," NPR, Mar. 9, 2017, https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwoway/2017/03/09/519554307/u-s-ethics-official-to-white-house-nothese-rules-definitely-apply-to-you.
- 44 Letter from Walter M. Shaub Jr., Director, U.S. Office of Government Ethics, to Stefan C. Passantino, Deputy Counsel to the President (Mar. 9, 2017), https://www.oge.gov/web/OGE.nsf/ Congressional%20Correspondence/6838A4064B210D-94852580DE006BBCF0/\$FILE/Letter%20to%20HOGR%20 Chairman%20and%20Ranking%20Member%209%20Mar%20 2017.pdf?open.
- 45 Shaub, remarks at Brookings Institution.
- 46 Ron Dicker, "Donald Trump Has Stake in Hydroxychloroquine Drugmaker: Report," Huffington Post, updated Apr. 7, 2020, https:// www.huffpost.com/entry/donald-trump-stake-company-hydroxychloroquine\_n\_5e8c41d7c5b6e1d10a696280?ncid=APPLE-NEWS00001.
- See 18 U.S.C. § 202(c) (exempting the president, vice president, members of Congress, and federal judges from the definition of "officer" or "employee" in the conflict-of-interest statute). Members of Congress and federal judges are also exempt, although they have their own ethics codes that prohibit some of the same conduct. See, e.g., "Code of Conduct for Judicial Employees," in Guide to Judiciary

- Policy, Administrative Office of the United States Courts, 2013, 6-9, http://www.uscourts.gov/rules-policies/judiciary-policies/code-conduct/code-conduct-judicial-employees (defining conflicts of interest); "Rule XXIII: Code of Official Conduct," included in Rules of the House of Representatives, H.R. Doc. No. 114-192 (2017) (regulating, inter alia, receipt of gifts and honoraria); "Rule XXXVII: Conflict of Interest," included in The Standing Rules of the Senate, S. Doc. No. 113-18 (2013) (defining conflicts of interest and regulating, inter alia, outside compensation).
- 48 Josh Gerstein, "Trump Picks New Federal Ethics Chief," Politico, Feb. 7, 2018, https://www.politico.com/story/2018/02/07/ trump-federal-ethics-chief-398148; and Andry Kroll and Russ Choma, "The Ethics Watchdog Who Battled Trump Is Resigning. What's Next?" Mother Jones, Jul. 6, 2017, https://www.motherjones. com/politics/2017/07/walter-shaub-resign-ethics-trump.
- 49 Eric Lipton, "White House Moves to Block Ethics Inquiry into Ex-Lobbyists on Payroll," New York Times, May 22, 2017, https://www. nytimes.com/2017/05/22/us/politics/trump-white-house-government-ethics-lobbyists.html.
- **50** See Free Enterprise Fund v. Public Co. Accounting Oversight Bd., 561 U.S. 477, 487 (2010) ("The parties agree that the Commissioners cannot themselves be removed by the President except [for] ... 'inefficiency, neglect of duty, or malfeasance in office' ... and we decide the case with that understanding.") (internal citations omitted); Federal Election Commission v. NRA Political Victory Fund, 6 F.3d 821, 826 (DC Cir. 1993) ("The [Federal Election] Commission suggests that the President can remove the commissioners only for good cause, which limitation is implied by the Commission's structure and mission as well as the commissioners' terms. We think the Commission is likely correct[]."). A recent Supreme Court decision struck down the single-director model for the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, while recognizing the constitutionality of other for-cause removal protections. Seila Law LLC v. Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, No. 19-7 (2020).
- **51** For the People Act of 2019, H.R. 1, 116th Cong. (2019).
- 52 President Ford only released 10 years' worth of summary tax data in 1976. Jill Disis, "Presidential Tax Returns: It Started with Nixon. Will It End with Trump?" CNN, Jan. 26, 2017, https://money.cnn com/2017/01/23/news/economy/donald-trump-tax-returns/index. html; and Mitchell Zuckoff, "Why We Ask to See Candidates' Tax Returns," New York Times, Aug. 5, 2016, https://www.nytimes. com/2016/08/06/opinion/why-we-ask-to-see-candidates-tax-re-
- 53 Eric Bradner, "Conway: Trump Will Not Release Tax Returns," CNN, updated Jan. 22, 2017, https://www.cnn.com/2017/01/22 politics/kellyanne-conway-trump-tax-returns/index.html; and David Jackson, "Donald Trump Says He Won't Give His Tax Returns to Congress," USA Today, updated Apr. 10, 2019, https://www.usatoday. com/story/news/politics/2019/04/10/donald-trump-says-hewont-give-his-tax-returns-congress/3421119002.
- Tax return disclosure is important but not sufficient to give the American public a complete picture of the president's finances. There also need to be modernized asset and income disclosure requirements for federal ethics forms. Daniel I. Weiner and Lawrence Norden, Presidential Transparency: Beyond Tax Returns, Brennan Center for Justice, 2017, https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/ default/files/2019-08/Report\_Presidential%20Transparency%20 Beyond%20Tax%20Returns.pdf; and Disis, "Presidential Tax Returns."
- 55 Internal Revenue Service, Internal Revenue Manual 4.8.4, Technical Services, Mandatory Review, Mar. 2015, https://www.irs. gov/irm/part4/irm\_04-008-004; and Jeanne Sahadi, "The President Always Gets Audited (and the Veep Too), CNN Business, Apr. 17, 2017. https://money.cnn.com/2017/04/17/news/economy/president-audit-trump/index.html.
- **56** See, e.g., the bipartisan Presidential Tax Transparency Act, S. 26, 115th Cong. (2017); and H.R. 305, 115th Cong. (2017).

- 57 Jacob R. Straus, Ethics Pledges and Other Executive Branch Appointee Restrictions Since 1993: Historical Perspective, Current Practices, and Options for Change, CRS Report No. R44974 (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2017), 6-7, https://fas.org/ sgp/crs/misc/R44974.pdf.
- 58 Straus, Ethics Pledges.
- 59 Derek Kravitz, "The Trump Administration Says It Has Violated Its Own Ethics Pledge," ProPublica, Oct. 23, 2019, https://www. propublica.org/article/the-trump-administration-says-it-has-violated-its-own-ethics-pledge. The agency inspector general found that the appointee's participation in the case was a "serious and flagrant problem and/or deficiency." David P. Berry, "Notification of a Serious and Flagrant Problem and/or Deficiency in the Board's Administration of Its Deliberative Process and the National Labor Relations Act with Respect to the Deliberation of a Particular Matter" (official memorandum, Washington, DC: National Labor Relations Board, Feb. 9, 2018), https://www.nlrb.gov/sites/default/files/attachments/ basic-page/node-1535/OIG%20Report%20Regarding%20Hy\_ Brand%20Deliberations.pdf. The Labor Board vacated the controversial decision. Noam Scheiber, "Labor Board's Do-Over Leaves an Obama-Era Rules Intact," New York Times, Feb. 26, 2018, https:// www.nytimes.com/2018/02/26/business/economy/labor-board.
- **60** Juliet Eilperin and Dino Grandoni, "Six Trump Interior Appointees Are Being Investigated for Possible Ethical Misconduct," Washington Post, Apr. 23, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ climate-environment/2019/04/23/six-trump-interior-appointees-are-being-investigated-possible-ethical-misconduct.
- **61** Compare Exec. Order 13,770, § 3, 3 C.F.R. 278 (2017), and Exec. Order No. 13,490, § 3, 3 C.F.R. 193 (2009).
- 62 Daniel Van Schooten and Laura Peterson, "Trump's Ethics Pledge Is Paper-Thin," Project on Government Oversight, June 6, 2017, https://www.pogo.org/investigation/2017/06/trumps-ethicspledge-is-paper-thin.
- 63 Eric Lipton, "Top Ethics Officer Challenges Trump over Secret Waivers for Ex-Lobbyists," New York Times, May 1, 2017, https://www. nytimes.com/2017/05/01/us/politics/top-ethics-officer-challenges-trump-over-secret-waivers-for-ex-lobbyists.html.
- 64 David Mora, "Update: We Found a 'Staggering' 281 Lobbyists Who've Worked in the Trump Administration," ProPublica, Oct. 15, 2019, https://www.propublica.org/article/we-found-a-staggering-281-lobbyists-whove-worked-in-the-trump-administration.
- Each pledge defined "appointee" in a slightly different manner but generally applied to full-time, noncareer presidential appointees, noncareer appointees in the Senior Executive Service, and appointees to confidential or policymaking positions. Straus, Ethics Pledges, 18–25. Note that President Clinton revoked his ethics pledge prior to leaving office. Exec. Order No. 13,184, 66 Fed. Reg. (Dec. 28, 2000) (Revocation of Executive Order 12,834), and President Trump's order revoked President Obama's pledge. Exec. Order No. 13,770, § 6, 3 C.F.R. 580 (1994). Perhaps unsurprisingly, public detractors claimed these orders would deter exceptional candidates from pursuing positions in these administrations and harm employment prospects when appointees departed government. See, e.g., Collateral Damage: How the Obama Administration's Ethics Restrictions on Public Service Have Harmed Nonprofit Advocacy and the Public Interest, Center for Lobbying in the Public Interest, 2011, https://opensocietypolicycenter.org/wp-content/uploads/CollateralDamageCLPI1020111.pdf; and Ryan Grim, "Obama's Anti-Lobbyist Policy Causing Unintended Harm," Huffington Post, Apr. 5, 2009, https://www.huffingtonpost. com/2009/03/05/obamas-anti-lobbyist-poli\_n\_172244.html. Some reports indicate that similar arguments persuaded President Clinton to revoke his executive order prior to leaving office. John Mintz, "Clinton Reverses 5-Year Ban on Lobbying by Appointees," Washington Post, Dec. 29, 2000, <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/</a> politics/2000/12/29/clinton-reverses-5-year-ban-on-lobbying-byappointees/e5a0571f-5c54-4988-adc6-5571a7557e83/?utm\_ term=.0a70ab32c85e; and Jason Peckenpaugh, "Clinton Lifts

- Lobbying Restrictions on Appointees," Government Executive, Jan. 2, 2001, https://www.govexec.com/federal-news/2001/01/clinton-lifts-lobbying-restrictions-on-appointees/8217.
- **66** Exec. Order No. 13,770, § 1 ¶ 4; Exec. Order No. 12,834, § 1 ¶ 3.
- 67 Exec. Order No. 13,490, § 4.
- 68 Jessie Bur, "GSA Will Lend More Help to Presidential Transitions Under New Law," Federal Times, Mar. 4, 2020, https://www.federaltimes.com/management/2020/03/04/gsa-will-lend-more-help-topresidential-transitions-under-new-law. This bill, which was also included in H.R. 1, requires eligible presidential candidates to develop and release transition team ethics plans and disclose how they will address their own conflicts of interest before the election; requires transition team members to sign an ethics-specific code of conduct; and establishes a set of minimum requirements for transition team ethics plans, including information about how the transition team will enforce a code of ethical conduct. S. 394, 116th Cong. (2019). See also For the People Act of 2019, H.R. 1, 116th Cong. § 8062 (2019).
- 69 Bharara, Whitman, et al., Proposals for Reform, Volume II, Appendix. For examples, see, e.g., Helene Bottemiller Evich, "Agriculture Department Buries Studies Showing Dangers of Climate Change," Politico, June 23, 2019, https://www.politico.com/ story/2019/06/23/agriculture-department-climate-change-1376413; Annie Snider, "White House, EPA Headed Off Chemical Pollution Study," Politico, May 14, 2018, https://www. politico.com/story/2018/05/14/emails-white-house-interferedwith-science-study-536950; Alan Rappeport and Thomas Kaplan, "Unhappy with Findings, Agriculture Department Plans to Move Its Economists out of Town," New York Times, May 30, 2019, https:// www.nytimes.com/2019/05/30/us/politics/agriculture-department-economists.html; and Andrew C. Revkin, "NASA Office Is Criticized on Climate Reports," New York Times, June 3, 2008, https:// www.nytimes.com/2008/06/03/science/earth/03nasa.html.
- Gregg Gonsalves and Forrest Crawford, "How Mike Pence Made Indiana's HIV Outbreak Worse," Politico Magazine, Mar. 2, 2020, https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2020/03/02/how-mikepence-made-indianas-hiv-outbreak-worse-118648.
- 71 Aram Roston and Marisa Taylor, "Exclusive: White House Told Federal Health Agency to Classify Coronavirus Deliberations -Sources," Reuters, Mar. 11, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-health-coronavirus-secrecy-exclusive/exclu-<u>sive-white-house-told-federal-health-agency-to-classify-coronavi-</u> rus-deliberations-sources-idUSKBN20Y2LM.
- 72 Mike Stobbe, "Official: White House Didn't Want to Tell Seniors Not to Fly," Associated Press, Mar. 7, 2020, https://apnews. com/921ad7f1f08d7634bf681ba785faf269.
- 73 See Michael D. Shear and Maggie Haberman, "Health Dept. Official Says Doubts on Hydroxychloroquine Led to His Ouster," New York Times, Apr. 22, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/22/ us/politics/rick-bright-trump-hydroxychloroquine.html; Andrea Shalal, "U.S. Investigating Whistleblower Allegations; Vows to Keep Federal Workers Safe," Reuters, Mar. 1, 2020, https://www.reuters. com/article/us-china-health-usa-whistleblower/us-investigating-whistleblower-allegations-vows-to-keep-federal-workers-safe-idUSKBN20026C; and John Ismay, "Navy Captain Removed from Carrier Tests Positive for Covid-19," New York Times, updated Apr. 7, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/05/magazine/ navy-captain-crozier-positive-coronavirus.html. See also Michael D. Shear, Sheri Fink, and Noah Weiland, "Inside Trump Administration, Debate Raged over What to Tell Public," New York Times, updated Mar. 9, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/07/us/politics/ trump-coronavirus.html (reporting that President Trump reprimanded Secretary of Health and Human Services Alex Azar for statements a senior CDC official made about measures to stop the spread of Covid-19).
- **74** For examples of political interference in government research during the Bush administration, see Bharara, Whitman, et al., Proposals for Reform, Volume II, Appendix.

- "Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies" (official memorandum, Washington, DC: The White House, Mar. 9, 2009), https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/memorandum-heads-executive-departments-and-agencies-3-9-09.
- **76** Gretchen Goldman et al., Preserving Scientific Integrity in Federal Policymaking: Lessons from the Past Two Administrations and What's at Stake Under the Trump Administration, Union of Concerned Scientists, 2017, https://www.ucsusa.org/resources/preserving-scientific-integrity-federal-policymaking.
- 77 David Smith, "Trump Shows Fake Hurricane Map in Apparent Bid to Validate Incorrect Tweet," The Guardian, Sept. 4, 2019, https:// www.theguardian.com/world/2019/sep/04/trump-hurricane-dorian-alabama-sharpie-map.
- 78 Christopher Flavelle, Lisa Friedman, and Peter Baker, "Commerce Chief Threatened Firings at NOAA After Trump's Hurricane Tweets, Sources Say," New York Times, Sept. 9, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/09/climate/hurricane-doriantrump-tweet.html.
- Kayla Epstein et al., "NOAA's Chief Scientist Will Investigate Why Agency Backed Trump over Its Experts on Dorian, Email Shows," Washington Post, Sept. 9, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ weather/2019/09/09/noaas-chief-scientist-will-investigate-whyagency-backed-trump-over-its-experts-dorian-email-shows.
- Scientific Integrity Act, H.R. 1709, 116th Cong. § 3 (2019); Scientific Integrity Act, S. 775, 116th Cong. § 4 (2019); and Heroes Act, H.R. 6800, 116th Cong. §§ 191601–191604 (2020). The Brennan Center's National Task Force on Rule of Law & Democracy endorsed the legislation. "Statement from the National Task Force on Rule of Law & Democracy in Support of the Scientific Integrity Act," National Task Force on Rule of Law & Democracy, Nov. 13, 2019, https://www. brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/statement-national-task-force-rule-law-democracy-support-scientific.
- 81 Coral Davenport and Eric Lipton, "Scott Pruitt Is Carrying Out His E.P.A. Agenda in Secret, Critics Say," New York Times, Aug. 11, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/11/us/politics/scottpruitt-epa.html. For additional examples, see Bharara, Whitman, et al., Proposals for Reform, Volume II, Appendix.
- See, e.g., Jack Quinn, Counsel to the President, "Contacts with Agencies" (official memorandum, Washington, DC: The White House, Jan. 16, 1996), 3, 5, https://clinton.presidentiallibraries.us/items/ show/27001 (advising that White House staff should not communicate with independent agencies about rulemaking matters and, with respect to executive branch departments, requiring White House contacts intended to influence the outcome of a pending rulemaking to be preapproved by the relevant assistant or deputy assistant to the president and in coordination with the administrator of the White House Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs for advice on the appropriateness of the contact); see also Donald Rumsfeld, White House Chief of Staff, "Standards of Conduct: Contacts with Regulatory Agencies and Procurement Officers" (official memorandum, Washington, DC: The White House, Oct. 10, 1975), 1-3, https:// www.fordlibrarymuseum.gov/library/document/0204/1511945.pdf.
- See, e.g., 47 C.F.R. § 1.1200 et seq. (Federal Communications Commission regulations governing ex parte communications).
- Bharara, Whitman, et al., Proposals for Reform, Volume II, Appendix.
- See Goldman et al., Preserving Scientific Integrity; and U.S. Government Accountability Office, Scientific Integrity Policies: Additional Actions Could Strengthen Integrity of Federal Research, GAO-19-265 (Washington, DC: Government Accountability Office, 2019), https://www.gao.gov/assets/700/698231.pdf.
- 65 Fed. Reg. 76,260 (Dec. 6, 2000).
- The Scientific Integrity Act, H.R. 1709; S. 755 (passed the House of Representatives as part of the Heroes Act, H.R. 6800, §§ 191601-191604), would codify the requirement that agencies have scientific integrity policies and mandate that they meet certain standards.

- 88 Kashmira Gander, "Coronavirus Cases Tested in U.S. Removed from CDC Website, According to Congressman: 'American People Deserve Answers," Newsweek, Mar. 3, 2020, https://www.newsweek. com/coronavirus-cases-tested-us-removed-cdc-website-according-congressman-american-people-1490158. The information is now available on the CDC's website again. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Cases in the U.S.," accessed May 29, 2020, https:// www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/cases-updates/cases-in-us. html.
- 89 Richard Rubin, "Treasury Removes Paper at Odds with Mnuchin's Take on Corporate-Tax Cut's Winners," Wall Street Journal, Sept. 28, 2017; and Union of Concerned Scientists, "Department of Treasury Deletes Economic Science Paper from Website," Sept. 28, 2017, https://www.ucsusa.org/center-science-and-democracy/ attacks-on-science/department-treasury-deletes-economic-science-paper#.WphdW2rwbcs.
- 90 Evich, "Agriculture Department Buries Studies."
- 91 Snider, "White House, EPA Headed Off Chemical Pollution Study."
- **92** If the OSTP determines that a shorter gap between completion of the research and public availability is feasible, agencies should comply with that shorter time frame.
- 93 Congress directed the head of OSTP to coordinate agency policies "related to the dissemination and long-term stewardship of the results of unclassified research, including digital data and peer-reviewed scholarly publications, supported wholly, or in part, by funding from the Federal science agencies." America Competes Reauthorization Act of 2010, Pub. L. 111-358, § 103(a). A memorandum issued by OSTP in 2013 mandates the creation of public access plans and clarifies that the push for disclosure does not extend to laboratory notebooks, preliminary analyses, drafts of scientific papers, plans for future research, peer review reports, or communications with colleagues. John Holdren, director of the Office of Science and Technology Policy, "Increasing Access to the Results of Federally Funded Scientific Research" (official memorandum, Washington, DC: Executive Office of the President, Feb. 22, 2013).
- **94** U.S. Government Accountability Office. Federal Research: Additional Actions Needed to Improve Public Access to Research Results, GAO-20-81 (Washington, DC: Government Accountability Office, 2019), https://www.gao.gov/assets/710/702847.pdf.
- 95 Foundations for Evidence-Based Policymaking Act of 2018, Pub.L. No. 115-435 (2019).
- 96 H.R. 3427, 115th Cong. (2017); S. 1701, 115th Cong. (2017). See also H.R. 370, 113th Cong. (2013); S. 350, 113th Cong. (2013); H.R. 1477, 114th Cong. (2015); and S. 779, 114th Cong. (2015).
- 97 Lydia Wheeler, "Report: Labor Department Hiding Unfavorable Report on Impacts of Tip-Pooling Rule," The Hill, Feb. 1, 2018, http:// thehill.com/regulation/labor/371798-report-labor-department-hiding-unfavorable-report-on-impacts-of-tip-pooling; and Eric Levitz,  $\hbox{``Trump DOL Hid Report Showing Its Tips Rule Would Likely Cost'}\\$ Workers Billions," New York Magazine, Feb. 1, 2018, http://nymag. com/daily/intelligencer/2018/02/dol-hid-study-showing-tips-rulecould-cost-workers-billions.html.
- 98 Ben Penn, "Mulvaney, Acosta Override Regulatory Office to Hide Tips Rule Data," Bloomberg Law, Mar. 1, 2018, https://news. bloomberglaw.com/daily-labor-report/mulvaney-acosta-override-<u>regulatory-office-to-hide-tips-rule-data-1</u>. There are many other examples detailed in the appendix of the Brennan Center task force's report. See Bharara, Whitman, et al., Proposals for Reform, Volume II, Appendix, 36-37.
- 99 Exec. Order No. 12,866, 3 C.F.R. 638, § 6(a)(3)(E)(ii)-(iii) (1993). President Obama issued Executive Order 13,563, which supplemented and reaffirmed the principles of regulatory review established in Executive Order 12,866. 3 C.F.R. 215 (2011).
- "No covered individual shall suppress, alter, interfere, or otherwise impede the timely release and communication of scientific or technical findings." Scientific Integrity Act, H.R. 1709; and S. 775.

- 101 For nearly six months in 2018, then secretary of labor Alexander Acosta failed to fill vacancies on the Advisory Board on Toxic Substances and Worker Health, created to address the needs of workers at the nation's nuclear facilities who developed work-related diseases induced by radiation or chemicals. Rebecca Moss, "Injured Nuclear Workers Finally Had Support. The Trump Administration Has Mothballed It." ProPublica, Mar. 9, 2018, https://www.propublica.org/ article/injured-nuclear-workers-finally-had-support-the-trump-administration-has-mothballed-it. See also Genna Reed et al., "Abandoning Science Advice," Union of Concerned Scientists, 2018, 6, 8, https://www.ucsusa.org/sites/default/files/attach/2018/01/ abandoning-science-advice-full-report.pdf (reporting that, as of 2018, total membership of science advisory committees at the Department of Commerce was down 13 percent from 2016); and Bharara, Whitman, et al., Proposals for Reform, Volume II, 32-34.
- 102 Suzy Khimm and Andrew Rafferty, "Pruitt Makes EPA Science Board More Industry Friendly," NBC News, Nov. 3, 2017, https://www. nbcnews.com/politics/white-house/pruitt-makes-epa-scienceboard-more-industry-friendly-n817276.
- 103 Coral Davenport, "E.P.A. Dismisses Members of Major Scientific Review Board," New York Times, May 7, 2017, https://www. nytimes.com/2017/05/07/us/politics/epa-dismisses-members-of-major-scientific-review-board.html (reporting on dismissals of several advisory committee members from academia); Lisa Friedman, "E.P.A. to Disband a Key Scientific Review Panel on Air Pollution," New York Times, Oct. 11, 2018, https://www.nytimes. com/2018/10/11/climate/epa-disbands-pollution-science-panel. html; and Bharara, Whitman, et al., Proposals for Reform, Volume II,
- 104 The EPA instituted a rule to bar agency grant recipients from serving on advisory committees, which has had the effect of limiting the participation of academic researchers. Warren Cornwall, "Trump's EPA Has Blocked Agency Grantees from Serving on Science Advisory Panels. Here Is What It Means," Science, Oct. 31, 2017, https://www. sciencemag.org/news/2017/10/trump-s-epa-has-blocked-agencygrantees-serving-science-advisory-panels-here-what-it. A federal appeals court struck down this rule. Ellen M. Gilmer, "Trump EPA's Constraints on Science Advisers Unlawful: Court (1)," Bloomberg Law, Apr. 21, 2020, https://news.bloomberglaw.com/environment-and-energy/trump-epas-constraints-on-science-advisers-unlawful-courtsays. The number of industry representatives and consultants quadrupled on the EPA's Science Advisory Board, while representation of academics decreased from 79 to 50 percent. Reed et al., "Abandoning Science Advice," 6.
- 105 Exec. Order No. 13, 875, 84 Fed. Reg. 28,711 (June 14, 2019). In 1993 the Clinton administration issued an executive order that slashed the number of advisory committees by one-third. A subsequent GAO analysis found that this failed to reduce costs instead, total costs increased by 3 percent. U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Federal Advisory Committee Act: Overview of Advisory Committees Since 1993," GAO/T-GGD-98-24 (Washington, DC: Government Accountability Office, 1997), https://www.gao.gov/ assets/110/107157.pdf.
- 106 For instance, the EPA's Science Advisory Board publishes the criteria for selection of committee members. See U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Reorganization of the EPA Science Advisory Board: A Report of the EPA Science Advisory Board Staff Office," EPA-SAB-04-001 (Washington, DC: Environmental Protection Agency, 2003), 7, 9, https://yosemite.epa.gov/sab/sabproduct.nsf/ Web/ReorgOfSAB/\$File/sab04001.pdf.
- 107 Federal Advisory Committee Act Amendments of 2019, H.R. 1608, 116 Cong. (2019).
- 108 Senator Maggie Hassan, "Portman, Hassan Introduce Bipartisan Legislation to Improve Transparency of Federal Advisory Committees," news release, Apr. 11, 2019, https://www.hassan. senate.gov/news/press-releases/portman-hassan-introduce-bipartisan-legislation-to-improve-transparency-of-federal-advisory-committees.

- 109 Edmond v. United States, 520 U.S. 651, 659 (1997).
- 110 See Federalist, no. 76 (Alexander Hamilton).
- This number has increased over time as PAS positions have been added. "When President Kennedy entered office, he had 850 Senate-confirmed positions to fill. That number had increased to 1,143 by the time President George W. Bush took office, and by the beginning of the Obama Administration, there were 1,215 executive branch positions subject to Senate confirmation." Committee on Homeland Security and Government Affairs, U.S. Senate, Report to Accompany S. 679 to Reduce the Number of Executive Positions Subject to Senate Confirmation, S. Rep. No. 112-24, 2 (2011). See also Maeve P. Carey, Presidential Appointments, the Senate's Confirmation Process, and Changes Made in the 112th Congress, CRS Report No. R41872 (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2012), 7, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R41872.pdf.
- 112 Partnership for Public Service and Washington Post, "Tracking How Many Key Positions Trump Has Filled So Far," updated June 22, 2020, <a href="https:/ourpublicservice.org/political-appointee-tracker">https:/ourpublicservice.org/political-appointee-tracker</a>.
- 113 Across 22 cabinet-level jobs, acting officials have served more than 2,700 days in the Trump administration. Over the course of Obama's eight years in office, there were 2,202 combined days in which acting officials served. Aaron Blake, "Trump's Government Full of Temps," Washington Post, Feb. 21, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2020/02/21/trump-has-had-an-acting-officialcabinet-level-job-1-out-every-9-days/.
- **114** White House Transition Project, "Appointments," accessed Apr. 20, 2020, http://whitehousetransitionproject.org/appointments.
- 115 Bharara, Whitman, et al., Proposals for Reform, Volume II, 16.
- 116 Anita Desikan, "The Trump Administration Has Hindered Our Ability to Effectively Respond to the Coronavirus Epidemic," Union of Concerned Scientists, Feb. 27, 2020, https://blog.ucsusa.org/ anita-desikan/trump-administration-has-hindered-ability-to-respond-to-coronavirus.
- 117 Federal Vacancies Reform Act (FVRA) of 1998, 5 U.S.C. § 3345 et seq.
- 118 Doolin Sec. Sav. Bank, F.S.B. v. Office of Thrift Supervision, 139 F.3d 203, 211 (DC Cir. 1998), superseded on other grounds by statute, Federal Vacancies Reform Act of 1998, as recognized by Guedes v. Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, 920 F.3d 1, 13 (DC Cir. Apr. 1, 2019).
- The FVRA does require the comptroller general to report to the appropriate congressional committee when officers have served for longer than the allowable period. But this indirect reporting mechanism is time-consuming and does not impose sufficient accountability on the violating agency. 5 U.S.C. § 3349.
- **120** Bharara, Whitman, et al., *Proposals for Reform, Volume II*, 16-19. See also letter from Thomas H. Armstrong, general counsel, Government Accountability Office, to Donald Trump, president (May 9, 2018), <a href="https://www.gao.gov/assets/700/692014.pdf">https://www.gao.gov/assets/700/692014.pdf</a> (informing the president that the acting general counsel of the Air Force had served beyond the statutory 300-day limit); letter from Susan A. Poling, general counsel, Government Accountability Office, to Barack Obama, president (Mar. 30, 2015), https://www.gao.gov/ assets/670/669447.pdf (informing the president that the acting inspector general of the Department of Veterans Affairs had served beyond the statutory 210-day limit).
- 121 White House Transition Project, "Appointments."
- 122 White House Transition Project, accessed June 25, 2020, https://whitehousetransitionproject.org.
- The forms required by the executive branch include the Standard Form 86 Questionnaire for National Security Positions (SF 86), the Supplement to the SF 86, the Office of Government Ethics Form 278 Executive Branch Personnel Public Financial Disclosure Report (OGE 278), and consent forms submitted to the White House. See Appointment and Confirmation of Executive Branch Leadership: An Overview, CRS Report No. R44083 (Washington, DC: Congressio-

- nal Research Service, 2015), https://www.everycrsreport.com/ files/20150622\_R44083\_a0dcf1a87bcf8965479aedc61bb-776c7b4f16686.pdf; and Robert Kelner, Robert Lenhard, and Derek Lawlor, "A Primer on the Presidential Appointee Vetting Process," Law360, Nov. 16, 2016, https://www.cov.com/-/media/files/ corporate/publications/2016/11/a\_primer\_on\_the\_presidential\_ appointee\_vetting\_process.pdf.
- 124 Bharara, Whitman, et al., Proposals for Reform, Volume II, 20 and nn. 274-80.
- 125 Working Group on Streamlining Paperwork for Executive Nominations, Streamlining the Background Investigation Process for Executive Nominations (Washington, D.C.: Executive Office of the President, 2013), 1.
- 126 Working Group on Streamlining Paperwork for Executive Nominations, Streamlining Paperwork for Executive Nominations (Washington, DC: Executive Office of the President, 2012), 4, 23-24, https://www2.oge.gov/Web/OGE.nsf/0/2CE9B19C0F0ED-82A85257EA600655818/\$FILE/243ff5ca6d384f6fb89728a57e65552f3.pdf.
- Bharara, Whitman, et al., Proposals for Reform, Volume II, 20.
- 128 S. Rep. No. 112-24, at 7.
- 129 Bharara, Whitman, et al., Proposals for Reform, Volume II, n.
- **130** Streamlining Paperwork for Executive Nominations, 4. Nonpartisan organizations have also recommended establishing a tiered system. See, e.g., Alvin S. Felzenberg, "Fixing the Appointment Process: What the Reform Commissions Saw," Brookings Institution, Mar. 1, 2001, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/fixing-the-appointment-process-what-the-reform-commissions-saw; see also William A. Galston and E. J. Dionne Jr., A Half-Empty Government Can't Govern: Why Everyone Wants to Fix the Appointments Process, Why It Never Happens, and How We Can Get It Done, Brookings Institution, 2010, 5, https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/
- uploads/2016/06/1214\_appointments\_galston\_dionne.pdf ("We... suggest a tiered-system of background checks, with the most stringent reserved only for top-level positions."); "Eliminating the Bottlenecks: Streamlining the Nominations Process," hearing before the Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs, 112th Cong. 101 (2011) (statement of Norman J. Ornstein, resident scholar, American Enterprise Institute) ("There is simply no need for ... full background checks for many non-security and non-major posts; a sliding scale from full investigations for key posts down to simple computer background checks for more minor posts would suffice."); and Partnership for Public Service and Boston Consulting Group, Presidential Transition Guide, Third Edition, 2018, 230, https://ourpublicservice.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/ Presidential-Transition-Guide-2018.pdf ("A new executive order could be issued to adopt a tiered clearance process based on the type of position to which an individual has been nominated and whether an individual has previously been cleared. Those appointed to non-sensitive positions and those with previous clearances, or who are moving between government posts, could qualify for more streamlined background checks. This change would reduce the time required to fill vacancies and save time and resources for the FBI.").
- 131 Application of the Anti-Nepotism Statute to a Presidential Appointment in the White House Office, 41 Op. O.L.C. 1 (2017). See also Norman Eisen and Richard W. Painter, "Can Donald Trump Hire Ivanka Trump?" New York Times, Dec. 29, 2016, https://www.nytimes. com/2016/12/29/opinion/can-donald-trump-hire-ivanka-trump. html; Aaron Blake, "Donald Trump's 'First Attempt to Ignore the Law," 'Washington Post, Jan. 10, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ news/the-fix/wp/2017/01/10/donald-trumps-first-attempt-to-ignore-the-law; and Citizens for Responsibility and Ethics in Washington, "Nepotism and Conflicts of Interest — Jared Kushner and Ivanka Trump," accessed Mar. 27, 2019, <a href="https://www.citizensforethics.org/">https://www.citizensforethics.org/</a> nepotism-conflicts-interest-jared-kushner-ivanka-trump.
- 132 BBC News, "Jared Kushner: The Son-in-Law with Donald Trump's Ear," Oct. 10, 2018, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-

- canada-37986429; also see David Smith, "Ivanka Trump Under Fire After Taking Seat Among World Leaders at G20," The Guardian, July 8, 2017, https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2017/jul/08/ ivanka-trump-g20-world-leaders-meeting; and Choe Sang-Hun, "Ivanka Trump, in South Korea, Calls for Pressure on the North," New York Times, Feb. 23, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/23/ world/asia/ivanka-trumpsouth-korea.html.
- 133 Tom McCarthy, "Jared Kushner and His Shadow Corona Unit: What Is Trump's Son-In-Law Up To?" The Guardian, Apr. 5, 2020, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/05/jared-kushner-coronavirus-aid-trump-governors; and Peter Baker and Maggie Haberman, "The President as Bystander: Trump Struggles to Unify a Nation on Edge." New York Times, updated Apr. 1, 2020, https://www. nytimes.com/2020/03/12/us/politics/trumps-coronavirus-unity. html.
- 134 Robinson Meyer, "Exclusive: Kushner Firm Built the Coronavirus Website Trump Promised," Atlantic, Mar. 30, 2020, https://www. theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2020/03/kushner-coronavirus-testing-oscar-company/609139.
- **135** Restoring Integrity, Governance, Honesty, and Transparency (Right) Act of 2019, H.R. 1028, 116 Cong. (2019).
- 136 Laura Strickler, Ken Dilanian, and Peter Alexander, "Officials Rejected Jared Kushner for Top Secret Security Clearance, but Were Overruled," NBC News, Jan. 24, 2019, https://www.nbcnews.com/ politics/donald-trump/officials-rejected-jared-kushner-top-secret-security-clearance-were-overruled-n962221.
- 137 Strickler, Dilanian, and Alexander, "Officials Rejected Jared Kushner."
- 138 Jim Sciutto, Gloria Borger, and Zachary Cohen, "Dozens of Trump Officials Still Lack Full Security Clearance," CNN, Feb. 9, 2018, https://www.cnn.com/2018/02/09/politics/trump-officials-pending-security-clearances/index.html.
- 139 Strickler, Dilanian, and Alexander, "Officials Rejected Jared Kushner"; Matt Apuzzo, "Jared Kushner Gets Security Clearance, Ending Swirl of Questions over Delay," New York Times, May 23, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/23/us/politics/jared-kushner-security-clearance.html; and Shane Harris et al., "Kushner's Overseas Contacts Raise Concerns as Foreign Officials Seek Leverage," Washington Post, Feb. 27, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/kushners-overseas-contactsraise-concerns-as-foreign-officials-seek-leverage/2018/02/27/16bbc052-18c3-11e8-942d-16a950029788\_story.html.
- 140 Alana Abramson, "Rob Porter's Resignation Raises Questions About White House Vetting," Time, Feb. 9, 2018, http://time. com/5139427/rob-porter-domestic-violence-security-clearance.
- 141 Abramson, "Rob Porter's Resignation"; Eliana Johnson, "Kelly Knew Before Abuse Reports That Porter Would Be Denied Security Clearance," Politico, Feb. 8, 2018, https://www.politico.com/ story/2018/02/08/john-kelly-rob-porter-security-clearance-400987; Brian Naylor and Domenico Montanaro, "White House Security Clearance Trouble Shines Light on 'High Risk' Backlog Problem," NPR, Feb. 10, 2018, https://www.npr. org/2018/02/10/584375510/white-house-security-clearance-trouble-shines-light-on-high-risk-backlog-problem; and Kara Scannell, "Background Check Chief Has 'Never Seen' Mistakes and Omissions at Level of Jared Kushner Forms," CNN, Feb. 13, 2018, https://www. cnn.com/2017/10/12/politics/jared-kushner-background-checkform/index.html.
- 142 Rudy Mehrbani, "Trump Gutted His Personnel Office. Now It's Doomed to Fail When We Need It Most," Washington Post, Apr. 7, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2020/04/07/covid-19white-house-personnel-fauci-birx-atkinson.
- 143 The security clearance process is currently governed primarily by the Counterintelligence and Security Enhancements Act of 1994. 50 U.S.C. § 3161. The procedures established by the president are binding on all departments, agencies, and offices of the executive branch. 50 U.S.C. § 3161(a). An executive order in 1995 set out most

- of the security clearance framework in use today. Exec. Order No. 12,968, 3 C.F.R. 391 (1995). See also Elizabeth Goitein and David M. Shapiro, Reducing Overclassification Through Accountability, Brennan Center for Justice, 2011, 1, http://www.brennancenter.org/ sites/default/files/legacy/Justice/LNS/Brennan\_Overclassification\_Final.pdf; and Greg Cullison, "Are Security Clearances Useless?" Big Sky, accessed May 12, 2020, https://www.bigskyassociates.com/ blog/how-did-we-get-here.
- **144** John F. Kelly, chief of staff, "Improvements to the Clearance Process" (official memorandum, Washington, DC: The White House, Feb. 16, 2018), 4, https://apps.washingtonpost.com/g/documents/ politics/read-kellys-memo-of-proposed-changes-to-white-house-security-clearance-process/2777.
- Judgment and Responsibility in Executing Determinations for Security Clearance Act of 2019 (Jared Security Clearance Act), H.R. 1187, 116 Cong. (2019) (requiring the White House chief of staff to notify Congress if a security clearance is granted to a family member or financial associate of the president contrary to the determination or recommendation of an agency); and Commonsense Legislation Ensuring Accountability by Reporting Access of Non-Cleared Employees to Secrets (Clearances) Act, H.R. 5019, 115 Cong. (2018) (requiring the president to submit a report to Congress every three months listing the security clearance information for everyone working in the White House and the Executive Office of the President).
- 146 National Emergencies Act, 50 U.S.C. §§ 1601–1651 (2020).
- 147 Brennan Center for Justice, "A Guide to Emergency Powers and Their Use," last updated Apr. 24, 2020, https://www.brennancenter. org/our-work/research-reports/guide-emergency-powers-and-their-
- 148 This legislative history is summarized in Elizabeth Goitein, "Testimony Before the House Judiciary Committee on the National Emergencies Act of 1976," Brennan Center for Justice, Feb. 18, 2019, 3-5, https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/ testimony-house-judiciary-committee-national-emergencies-act-1976.
- 149 I.N.S. v. Chadha, 462 U.S. 919 (1983).
- Proclamation No. 9844, 3 C.F.R. § Subjgrp. Proclamations (2020).
- **151** A joint resolution to terminate Proclamation 9844 passed the House by a vote of 245 to 182 on February 26, 2019, and passed the Senate by a vote of 59 to 41 on March 14, 2019. 165 Cong. Rec. H.R. H2105 (daily ed. Feb. 26, 2019); and 165 Cong. Rec. S1856 (daily ed. Mar. 14, 2019). It was vetoed by the president. White House, "Veto Message to the House of Representatives for H.J. Res. 46," March 15, 2019, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/veto-message-house-representatives-h-j-res-46/. The House override vote fell short of the necessary two-thirds majority. 165 Cong. Rec. H2814 (daily ed. Mar. 26, 2019). Six months later, a second resolution to terminate Proclamation 9844 again passed both chambers of Congress with bipartisan majorities, only to be vetoed. Emily Cochrane, "Trump Again Vetoes Measure to End National Emergency," New York Times, Oct. 15, 2019, https://www.nytimes. com/2019/10/15/us/politics/trump-veto-national-emergency.html. A Senate attempt to override the veto on October 17, 2019 failed. Emily Cochrane, "Senate Fails to Override Trump's Veto," New York Times, Oct. 17, 2019, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/10/17/us/">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/10/17/us/</a> politics/senate-veto-override-border.html.
- Exec. Order 13,928, 85 Fed. Reg. 36,139 (June 11, 2020).
- 153 Ian Kullgren and Anita Kumar, "Trump Threatens Mexico with Tariffs over Immigration," *Politico*, May 31, 2019, <a href="https://www.politico.">https://www.politico.</a> eu/article/trump-threatens-mexico-with-tariffs-over-immigration/.
- Keith Bradsher and Alan Rappeport, "Trump Ordered U.S. Companies to Leave China. Is That Possible?," New York Times, Aug. 24, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/24/business/ trump-china-trade.html.
- 155 Since shortly after its passage, the International Emergency

- Economic Powers Act (IEEPA) has been used as a standard tool of foreign policy rather than an emergency power, and Congress has acquiesced in this usage. Goitein, "Testimony Before House Judiciary Committee," 6–8. There are currently 60 emergency declarations that rely primarily on IEEPA. While the law is certainly susceptible to abuse, requiring separate yearly votes on each sanctions regime is likely impracticable. It therefore makes sense to pursue IEEPA reform on a separate track. Elizabeth Goitein, "The Alarming Scope of the President's Emergency Powers," Atlantic, Jan./Feb. 2019, https:// www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2019/01/presidential-emergency-powers/576418/.
- 156 Assuring that Robust, Thorough, and Informed Congressional Leadership Is Exercised Over National Emergencies Act of 2019, S. 764, 116th Cong. (2019).
- 157 Steve Vladeck, "Executive Privilege, Congress' Subpoena Power, and the Courts: A Brief Overview of a Complex Topic," SCOTUSblog, Oct. 16, 2019, https://www.scotusblog.com/2019/10/ executive-privilege-congress-subpoena-power-and-the-courts-abrief-overview-of-a-complex-topic/; and Todd Garvey, Presidential Claims of Executive Privilege: History, Law, Practice, and Recent Developments, CRS Report No. R42670 (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2014), https://fas.org/sgp/crs/secrecy/R42670. pdf.
- 158 Trump v. Mazars USA, LLP, 140 S.Ct. 2019 (2020).
- 159 "Where Trump and Congress Tussle over Information Requests," AP News, Sept. 27, 2019, https://apnews.com/13a70237dcc042d2bace3615be360152
- **160** Rebecca Ballhaus and Byron Tau, "White House Officials Fail to Appear for Impeachment Inquiry Testimony," Wall Street Journal, Nov. 4, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/white-house-officials-not-expected-to-show-for-testimony-in-impeachment-inquiry-11572863402.
- 161 David Jackson, "Donald Trump Says He Won't Give His Tax Returns to Congress," USA Today, Apr. 10, 2019, https://www. usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2019/04/10/donald-trumpsays-he-wont-give-his-tax-returns-congress/3421119002/
- 162 Michael Balsamo and Jonathan Lemire, "Ex-White House Lawyer Won't Testify after Trump Direction," AP News, May 20, 2019, https://apnews.com/8a1adbd3b44b47b1821a13fb302f6bdc; and Robert Costa, "Trump Adviser Navarro Declines Invitation to Testify Before House Panel on Vaccine Official's Whistleblower Complaint," Washington Post, May 12, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ politics/trump-adviser-navarro-declines-invitation-to-testify-beforehouse-panel-on-whistleblowers-complaint/2020/05/12/57810d04-9495-11ea-82b4-c8db161ff6e5\_story.html.
- 163 Matt Zapotosky, "Jeff Sessions Finds a Shield in Executive Privilege — but It Might Not Be a Strong One," Washington Post, June 13, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/ jeff-sessions-finds-a-shield-in-executive-privilege--but-it-might-notbe-a-strong-one/2017/06/13/977677ce-5077-11e7-be25-3a519335381c\_story.html.
- 164 Dustin Volz and Brody Mullins, "U.S. Intelligence Office to Stop Briefing Congress on Election Security," Wall Street Journal, Aug. 30, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/ articles/u-s-intelligence-office-will-no-longer-brief-congress-onelection-security-11598730496.
- 165 Project on Government Oversight, "Top Federal Contractors Spend Millions on Influence, Get Billions in Contracts," news release, Aug. 31, 2017, https://www.pogo.org/press/release/2017/top-federal-contractors-spend-millions-on-influence-get-billions-in-contracts.
- 166 Center for Responsive Politics, "Defense: Top Contributors to Federal Candidates, Parties, and Outside Groups," accessed May 13, 2020, <a href="https://www.opensecrets.org/industries/contrib.">https://www.opensecrets.org/industries/contrib.</a> php?ind=D&Bkdn=DemRep&cycle=2018.
- 167 Lawrence Norden and Daniel I. Weiner, "How to Shine a Light on Dark Money," MSNBC, Apr. 14, 2015, <a href="http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/">http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/</a> how-obama-could-shine-light-dark-money.

- 168 Karl Evers-Hillstrom, "'Dark Money' Groups Funneled Millions to Powerful Super PACs During 2018 Midterms," Center for Responsive Politics, Jan. 3, 2019, https://www.opensecrets.org/ news/2019/01/dark-money.
- Waldman and Chettiar, 15 Executive Actions, 12.
- Waldman and Chettiar, 15 Executive Actions; and Jacob Carter et al., Presidential Recommendations for 2020: A Blueprint for Defending Science and Defending the Public, Center for Science and Democracy at the Union of Concerned Scientists, Jan. 2020, https:// www.ucsusa.org/sites/default/files/2020-01/presidential-recommendations-for-2020 0.pdf.
- 171 See Linda Miller and Robert Shea, "COVID-19 Stimulus Must Include Oversight to Block Fraud," Government Executive, Mar. 24, 2020, https://www.govexec.com/oversight/2020/03/covid-19-stimulus-must-include-oversight-block-fraud/164051.
- 172 Matea Gold and Tom Hamburger, "Obama Order Could Make Corporate Political Spending Public," Lost Angeles Times, May 8, 2011, https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2011-may-08-la-na-0509-donor-disclose-20110508-story.html.
- Gold and Hamburger, "Obama Order."
- 174 Daniel I. Weiner, Lawrence Norden, and Brent Ferguson, Requiring Government Contractors to Disclose Political Spending, Brennan Center for Justice, 2015, https://www.brennancenter.org/ sites/default/files/publications/Government%20Contractors\_ Report\_2015.pdf. Congress subsequently renewed this prohibition, including for fiscal year 2020. The State of Campaign Finance Policy: Recent Developments and Issues for Congress, CRS Report No. R41542 (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2018), 17, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R41542.pdf; and Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020, H.R. 1158, 116 Cong. § 735(a) (2019).
- 175 U.S. Federal Election Commission, "Inaugural Committees," accessed May 13, 2020, https://www.fec.gov/press/resources-journalists/inaugural-committees.
- 176 Ciara Torres-Spelliscy, "The Sheer Weirdness of an Illegal Inaugural," Brennan Center for Justice, Apr. 5, 2019, <a href="https://www.pt.nc.">https://www.pt.nc.</a> brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/sheer-weirdness-illegal-inaugural.
- 177 Emily Siegel et al., "Donors to the Trump Inaugural Committee Got Ambassador Nominations. But Are They Qualified?" NBC News, Apr. 3, 2019, <a href="https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/donald-trump/">https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/donald-trump/</a> donors-trump-inaugural-committee-got-ambassador-nominations-are-they-qualified-n990116. President Trump is certainly not the first president to nominate large donors for ambassadorships. For instance, in his second term, President Obama appointed 31 campaign bundlers to desirable ambassadorships. And "the practice has been embraced by Democratic and Republican presidents alike for generations." Dave Levinthal and Chris Zubak-Skees, "Barack Obama's Ambassador Legacy: Plum Postings for Big Donors," Center for Public Integrity, Jan. 4, 2017, https://publicintegrity.org/politics/ barack-obamas-ambassador-legacy-plum-postings-for-big-donors.
- Tom Porter, "Trump Inaugural Committee Paid Trump Hotel After Ivanka Trump Brokered Deal: Report," Newsweek, Dec. 15, 2018, https://www.newsweek.com/trump-inaugural-committee-paidtrump-hotel-after-ivanka-trump-brokered-deal-1260292
- 179 Christina Wilkie, "The Trump Inaugural Committee's Fundraising Was a Mess from the Start, but a New Investigation Could Finally Provide Some Answers," CNBC, Dec. 14, 2018, https://www.cnbc. com/2018/12/14/trumps-inaugural-committee-fundraising-was-amess-from-the-start.html. For instance, the inaugural committee's records listed a donation from a 90-year-old retired NASA employee who was depicted in the film Hidden Figures, listing NASA as her address. Her family subsequently confirmed that she had not donated to the inaugural committee. Torres-Spelliscy, "The Sheer Weirdness."
- **180** Federal prosecutors subpoenaed information about benefits inauguration donors received, as well as donations made on behalf of foreign nationals. Andrew Prokop, "The Investigation into Trump's

Inauguration Money Looks Quite Serious," Vox, Feb. 5, 2019, https:// www.vox.com/2019/2/5/18211600/trump-inauguration-investigation-subpoena-sdny; and Ben Protess, interview by Steve Inskeep, "Trump's Inaugural Committee Receives Justice Department Subpoena," Morning Edition, NPR, Feb. 5, 2019, https://www.npr. org/2019/02/05/691540461/trumps-inaugural-committee-re-<u>ceives-justice-department-subpoena</u>. The District of Columbia's attorney general sued the inaugural committee, alleging that the committee violated its nonprofit status by spending more than \$1 million for a ballroom at the Trump Hotel that was barely used during the inaugural festivities and asserting that committee staff knew the price was inflated. Jonathan O'Connell, "DC Attorney General Sues Trump Inaugural Committee over \$1 Million Booking at President's Hotel," Washington Post, Jan. 22, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost. com/business/economy/dc-attorney-general-sues-trump-inaugural-committee-over-1-million-booking-at-presidents-hotel/2020/01/22/aa4ffab6-3c90-11ea-b90d-5652806c3b3a\_story. html.

- 181 Katharine Q. Seelye, "Obama Places Stringent Limits on Inaugural Contributions," New York Times, Nov. 25, 2008, https:// www.nytimes.com/2008/11/26/us/politics/26inaug.html.
- 182 Jordy Yager, "Obama's Inauguration Committee Limits Donations," The Hill, Nov. 25, 2008, https://thehill.com/homenews/ news/17181-obamas-inauguration-committee-limits-donations.
- 183 Yager, "Obama's Inaugural Committee."
- Seelye, "Obama Places Stringent Limits"; Yager, "Obama's 184 Inauguration Committee."
- 185 For the People Act of 2019, H.R. 1.
- 186 Daniel I. Weiner, Fixing the FEC: An Agenda for Reform, Brennan Center for Justice, 2019, 3, https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/ default/files/2019-08/Report\_Fixing\_FEC.pdf.
- 187 Weiner, Fixing the FEC.
- 188 Dysfunction and Deadlock: The Enforcement Crisis at the Federal Election Commission Reveals the Unlikelihood of Draining the Swamp, Office of FEC Commissioner Ann M. Ravel, February 2017, 2, 4, https://www.fec.gov/about/leadership-and-structure/ann-mravel/.
- 189 Dysfunction and Deadlock, 10.
- Weiner, Fixing the FEC, 4.
- 191 Weiner, Fixing the FEC, 5.
- 192 Weiner, Fixing the FEC, 1.
- 193 Weiner, Fixing the FEC, 1.
- 194 Weiner, Fixing the FEC, 4.
- 195 Weiner, Fixing the FEC, 7.
- Brian Naylor, "As FEC Nears Shutdown, Priorities Such as Stopping Election Interference on Hold," Morning Edition, NPR, Aug. 30, 2019, https://www.npr.org/2019/08/30/755523088/as-fecnears-shutdown-priorities-such-as-stopping-election-interference-on-hold; Zach Montellaro, "FEC Reaches Quorum after Senate Confirms Trainor," Politico, May 19, 2020, https://www.politico.com/ news/2020/05/19/fec-reaches-quorum-senate-confirms-treytrainor-269659.
- 197 Daniel Lippman, "FEC Losing Quorum Again After Caroline Hunter Resigns," Politico, June 26, 2020, https://www.politico.com/ news/2020/06/26/fec-caroline-hunter-resigns-341396.
- 198 See, e.g., Preet Bharara, Christine Todd Whitman, et al., Proposals for Reform, Volume II, National Task Force on Rule of Law & Democracy, 2019, 28, <a href="https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/">https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/</a> policy-solutions/proposals-reform-volume-ii-national-task-forcerule-law-democracy.
- **199** H.R. 1 would require the president to publish the blue ribbon panel's recommendations at the same time that they submit FEC nominations to the Senate. For the People Act of 2019, H.R. 1, § 6002(c).

- 200 Senate Select Committee on Intelligence, Russian Active Measures Campaigns and Interference in the 2016 U.S. Election, Volume 1: Russian Efforts Against Election Infrastructure with Additional Views, S. Rep. No. 116-XX (2019), https://www.intelligence. senate.gov/sites/default/files/documents/Report\_Volume1.pdf.
- **201** National Institute of Standards and Technology Cybersecurity Framework, "Background," updated Nov. 18, 2019, https://www.nist. gov/cyberframework/new-framework#background.
- 202 Keith A. Stouffer et al., Cybersecurity Framework Manufacturing Profile, National Institute of Standards and Technology, 2017, https://www.nist.gov/publications/cybersecurity-framework-manufacturing-profile.
- 203 Drew DeSilver, "U.S. Trails Most Developed Countries in Voter Turnout," Pew Research Center Fact Tank, May 21, 2018, https://www.pewresearch.org/ fact-tank/2018/05/21/u-s-voter-turnout-trails-most-developedcountries/.
- **204** Pew Center on the States, *Inaccurate, Costly and Inefficient:* Evidence That America's Voter Registration System Needs an Upgrade, 2012, 1, https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/reports/2012/02/14/inaccurate-costly-and-inefficient-evidence-that-americas-voter-registration-system-needs-an-upgrade.
- Pew Charitable Trusts, Why Are Millions of Citizens Not Registered to Vote? June 21, 2017, 1–2, https://www.pewtrusts.org/-/ media/assets/2017/06/ei\_why\_are\_millions\_of\_citizens\_not\_registered\_to\_vote.pdf.
- **206** A Caltech/MIT study found that in 2008, approximately three million people tried to vote but could not because of registration problems, and millions more were thwarted by other issues. See R. Michael Alvarez, Stephen Ansolabehere, et al., 2008 Survey of the Performance of American Elections, 2009, 59, https://elections. <u>delaware.gov/pdfs/SPAE\_2008.pdf</u>; see also Stephen Ansolabehere, Testimony Before the U.S. Senate Rules Committee, 19 (Mar. 11, 2009). Data from 2012 similarly demonstrate that millions of voters experienced registration problems at the polls. Charles Stewart III, 2012 Survey of the Performance of American Elections: Final Report, 2013, 70, http://dvn.iq.harvard.edu/dvn/dv/measuringelections.
- U.S. Department of Justice, "The National Voter Registration Act of 1993 (NVRA)," updated Mar. 11, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/ crt/national-voter-registration-act-1993-nvra.
- 208 J. Mijin Cha, Registering Millions: The Success and Potential of the National Voter Registration Act at 20, Demos, May 20, 2013, 5, https://www.demos.org/research/registering-millions-success-and-potential-national-voter-registration-act-20#The-Success-of-the-National-Voter-Registration-Act.
- 209 Adam Skaggs, "Help Vets Vote; They Deserve No Less," Brennan Center for Justice, Aug. 1, 2008, <a href="https://www.brennancen-">https://www.brennancen-</a> ter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/help-vets-vote-they-deserve-noless.
- 210 Tova Wang, Ensuring Access to the Ballot for American Indians & Alaska Natives: New Solutions to Strengthen American Democracy, Demos, 2012, 6-7, https://www.demos.org/sites/default/files/ publications/IHS%20Report-Demos.pdf
- 211 U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, "National Center for Veterans Analysis and Statistics," accessed Feb. 27, 2020, https:// www.va.gov/vetdata/veteran\_population.asp.
- 212 U.S. Department of Homeland Security, "Table 21. Persons Naturalized by Region and Country of Birth: Fiscal Years 2016 to 2018," accessed Feb. 27, 2020, https://www.dhs.gov/immigration-statistics/yearbook/2018/table21.
- 213 Lisa Danetz, Building a Healthy Democracy: Registering 68 Million People to Vote Through Health Benefit Exchanges, Demos, 2013, 6, https://www.demos.org/sites/default/files/publications/ NVRAHealthExchange.pdf.
- 214 Joe Onek, "How Obamacare Curtails Voter Registration," The Hill, Oct. 30, 2015, https://thehill.com/blogs/congress-blog/

the-administration/258610-how-obamacare-curtails-voter-registration.

215 Abby Goodnough, "Groups Want Federal Health Exchange to Register Voters, Too," New York Times, Oct. 29, 2015, https://www. nytimes.com/2015/10/30/us/groups-want-federal-health-exchange-to-register-voters-too.html.

#### **ABOUT THE AUTHORS**

- ▶ Martha Kinsella, counsel in the Brennan Center's Democracy Program, is based in the Washington, DC, office. She works primarily on democracy reform and government reform.
- ▶ **Rudy Mehrbani** is a senior fellow at the Brennan Center and a senior advisor in the Governance Program at the Democracy Fund. He previously served as a Spitzer Fellow and senior counsel at the Brennan Center, leading its work on the National Task Force on Rule of Law and Democracy. He has served as a senior official in the White House and in government agencies, published articles and provided media commentary on rule of law and democracy issues, testified before Congress, and provided policy advice and drafting assistance to federal legislators.
- ▶ **Wendy Weiser** directs the Democracy Program at the Brennan Center. Her program focuses on voting rights and elections, money in politics and ethics, redistricting and representation, government dysfunction, rule of law, and fair courts. She has authored a number of nationally recognized publications and articles on voting rights and election reform, litigated groundbreaking lawsuits on democracy issues, testified before both houses of Congress and in many state legislatures, and provided legislative and policy drafting assistance to federal and state legislators and administrators across the country.
- ▶ **Elizabeth Goitein** codirects the Brennan Center's Liberty & National Security Program, which seeks to advance effective national security policies that respect constitutional values and the rule of law. She is a nationally recognized expert in presidential emergency powers, foreign intelligence surveillance, and government secrecy. Her writing has been featured in several major newspapers, high-profile political magazines, and law journals. She has testified before the Senate and House Judiciary Committees and frequently provides policy advice and drafting assistance to lawmakers. She previously served as counsel to Sen. Russ Feingold on the Senate Judiciary Committee and as trial counsel in the Federal Programs Branch of the Department of Justice's Civil Division.
- ▶ **Daniel I. Weiner** serves as deputy director of the Brennan Center's Election Reform Program, where he helps to lead the center's work on money in politics, government ethics, election security, and other democracy issues. He is the author or coauthor of a number of nationally recognized reports and other publications. He has also provided policy advice and drafting assistance to lawmakers in Washington and across the country and delivered testimony and briefings before Congress, state legislatures, and various federal and state agencies.

#### **ACKNOWLEDGMENTS**

The Brennan Center gratefully acknowledges Carnegie Corporation of New York, Ford Foundation, The William and Flora Hewlett Foundation, The JPB Foundation, Craig Newmark Philanthropies, Rockefeller Family Fund, The Bernard and Anne Spitzer Charitable Trust, and Zegar Family Foundation for generously supporting our work.

The authors would like to thank Zachary Roth and Dominique Erney for their substantial writing assistance, as well as Gareth Fowler, Michael Waldman, Lisa Danetz, and Larry Norden for their critical research and deliberations in support of the report. They would also like to thank Alicia Bannon, Annie Lo, Julia Boland, Sahil Singhvi, Jeanne Park, Zachary Laub, Alden Wallace, Yuliya Bas, and Justin Charles of the Brennan Center for their contributions.

